Bion non-perturbative contributions versus infrared renormalons in two-dimensional $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ models

Toshiaki Fujimori,^{1,*} Syo Kamata,^{2,†} Tatsuhiro Misumi,^{3,1,4,‡} Muneto Nitta.^{1,§} and Norisuke Sakai^{1,¶}

 Department of Physics, and Research and Education Center for Natural Sciences, Keio University, 4-1-1 Hiyoshi, Yokohama, Kanagawa 223-8521, Japan
 Department of Physics, North Carolina State University, Raleigh, NC 27695, USA
 Department of Mathematical Science, Akita University, Akita 010-8502, Japan
 4iTHEMS, RIKEN, 2-1 Hirasawa, Wako, Saitama 351-0198, Japan

We derive the semiclassical contributions from the real and complex bions in the twodimensional $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ sigma model on $\mathbb{R}\times S^1$ with a twisted boundary condition. The bion configurations are saddle points of the complexified Euclidean action, which can be viewed as bound states of a pair of fractional instantons with opposite topological charges. We first derive the bion solutions by solving the equation of motion in the model with a potential which simulates an interaction induced by fermions in the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ quantum mechanics. The bion solutions have quasi-moduli parameters corresponding to the relative distance and phase between the constituent fractional instantons. By summing over the Kaluza-Klein modes of the quantum fluctuations around the bion backgrounds, we find that the effective action for the quasi-moduli parameters is renormalized and becomes a function of the dynamical scale (or the renormalized coupling constant). Based on the renormalized effective action, we obtain the semiclassical bion contribution in a weak coupling limit by making use of the Lefschetz thimble method. We find that the non-perturbative contribution vanishes in the supersymmetric case and it has an imaginary ambiguity which is consistent with the expected infrared renormalon ambiguity in non-supersymmetric cases. This is the first explicit result indicating the relation between the complex bion and the infrared renormalon.

^{*}Electronic address: toshiaki.fujimori018(at)gmail.com

[†]Electronic address: skamata(at)ncsu.edu

 $^{^{\}ddagger} Electronic address: misumi(at)phys.akita-u.ac.jp$

[§]Electronic address: nitta(at)phys-h.keio.ac.jp

[¶]Electronic address: norisuke.sakai(at)gmail.com

Contents

I.	Introduction	3
II.	$\mathbb{C}P^1$ sigma model and bion solutions	4
	A. $\mathbb{C}P^1$ sigma model on $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$	5
	B. A deformation and exact single bion solution	7
III.	Non-perturbative bion contribution to partition function	9
	A. Quasi-moduli space of single bion configuration	9
	B. Single bion effective action and renormalization	12
	C. Lefschetz thimble analysis and imaginary ambiguity	15
IV.	Generalization to $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model	17
	A. Embedding single bion solution	17
	B. One-loop determinants	18
	C. Contribution to partition function	19
v.	Summary and discussion	21
	Acknowledgments	22
A.	An example of quasi-moduli space	23
в.	One-loop determinants around single bion background in $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model	26
	1. Bosonic one-loop determinant in the KK decomposition	26
	2. Large KK momentum expansion	28
	3. Fermionic one-loop determinant	30
C.	One-loop determinants around single bion background in $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model	31
	1. Bosonic one-loop determinant in the KK decomposition	31
	2. Large KK momentum expansion	33
	3. Fermionic one-loop determinant	33
D.	Lefschetz thimble integral	34
	References	35

I. INTRODUCTION

Understanding the non-perturbative aspects of quantum field theory (QFT) is one of the most long-standing problems in theoretical physics. Although lattice simulations may uncover non-perturbative phenomena such as confinement and dynamical mass generation in asymptotically free field theories including quantum chromodynamics (QCD), a systematic and analytical method to study non-perturbative aspects of QFT has not yet been established in general.

The "infrared renormalon" observed in the perturbative expansion in QFT [1, 2] is believed to be related to non-perturbative phenomena. In QCD, a specific set of Feynman diagrams with an internal chain of loops gives a factorial divergence of perturbation series with respect to the coupling constant $\alpha_s(\mu)$ renormalized at the energy scale μ . The Borel transform of such a divergent series has singularities on the positive real axis of the Borel plane, leading to imaginary ambiguities of the Borel resummation. The first Borel singularity, which gives the leading imaginary ambiguity for small $\alpha_s(\mu)$, is located at $t = -2S_I/\beta_0$, and hence the corresponding imaginary ambiguity is proportional to $e^{2S_I/\beta_0} \approx |\Lambda_{\rm QCD}/\mu|^4$, where β_0 (< 0) is the beta function coefficient, S_I is the instanton action and $\Lambda_{\rm QCD}$ is the dynamical QCD scale. This indicates that the ambiguity arising in the perturbation series is associated with the low-energy non-perturbative physics. It is notable that the location of the Borel singularity is not twice of the instanton action $2S_I$, but $-2S_I/\beta_0$. Thus this singularity cannot be identified with an instanton-antiinstanton contribution unlike the quantum mechanical systems such as the double-well and sine-Gordon models [3–38]. The ambiguities of perturbation series associated with this type of Borel singularity in asymptotic-free QFTs are called "infrared renormalon ambiguities".

The resurgence theory [39–58], which was originally discussed in the study of ordinary differential equations, has been investigated in various contexts including matrix models and supersymmetric gauge theories [59–92]. From the viewpoint of the resurgence theory, it has been conjectured in four-dimensional (4D) QCD(adj.) and two-dimensional (2D) $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ models compactified on S^1 with a small compactification radius [93–96] that the renormalon could be identified as an object called the bion, which is composed of a pair of fractional instanton and anti-instanton. In these models, fractional instantons with fractional topological charges (Q = 1/N) emerge [97–102] due to the \mathbb{Z}_N -symmetric Polyakov-loop holonomy in the compactified dimension (equivalent to the \mathbb{Z}_N -symmetric twisted boundary condition). The conjecture states that the Borel singularity corresponding to the bion could become the renormalon singularity at $-2S_I/\beta_0$ due to renormalization or decompactification. In spite of the recent progress on compactified $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ models with twisted boundary conditions [103–107] and the intensive studies on the resurgence in the 2D models [108–122], the conjecture has not yet been verified even in the 2D sigma models.

In the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ quantum mechanics corresponding to the small compactification radius limit of the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model on $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$ with the twisted boundary condition, it was shown that the semiclassical contributions from the bion saddle points of the complexified action cancel the imaginary ambiguity in the Borel resummation of the perturbation series. Furthermore, it was confirmed that the full resurgent trans-series composed of the contributions from an infinite tower of the complex saddle points correctly

gives the exact result [25, 31, 35]. It is notable that the single complex bion solution is a composite of a kink and an anti-kink corresponding to the fractional instanton and fractional anti-instanton in 2D, respectively. This fact indicates that in the 2D $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ sigma model, bion solutions composed of fractional instantons with opposite topological charges are the saddle points corresponding to the perturbative Borel singularity. The question is whether the 2D complex bion can be identified as the infrared renormalon.

In this work, we discuss bions in the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ sigma model on $\mathbb{R}\times S^1$ with a twisted boundary condition. In particular, we show that the semiclassical bion contribution have the imaginary ambiguity, which is consistent with that of the infrared renormalon. We start with the $\mathcal{N}=(2,2)$ supersymmetric (SUSY) model with a SUSY breaking deformation parameter $\delta\epsilon$. Generalization to non-supersymmetric cases is also discussed by introducing $n_{\rm F}$ copies of the fermionic degrees of freedom. We derive the real and complex bion solutions by solving the complexified equations of motion derived from the holomorphic action. The summation over the Kaluza-Klein (KK) modes of the quantum fluctuations around the bion configurations correctly renormalizes the coupling constant in the bion effective action and gives the dimensionally transmuted dynamical mass scale $\Lambda_{\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}}$. Based on this renormalized effective action, we compute the semiclassical bion contributions to the vacuum energy. In the undeformed case ($\delta \epsilon = 0$), we find that the bion contribution vanishes due to a cancellation between the real and complex bions when the fermion number $n_{\rm F}$ satisfies the condition $1 + N(n_{\rm F} - 1)/2 \in \mathbb{Z}$. This shows that the complex saddle point solutions play an important role to ensure E=0 in the vacuum of the supersymmetric model $(n_{\rm F}=1)$. When the above condition for $n_{\rm F}$ is not satisfied, there are non-vanishing contributions to the vacuum energy with imaginary ambiguities. Even when the condition for $n_{\rm F}$ is satisfied, nontrivial bion contributions with the imaginary ambiguities appear once the deformation parameter $\delta\epsilon$ is turned on. These imaginary ambiguities are in agreement with the expected renormalon ambiguity of the Borel resummation of the perturbation series. This implies that the bion solutions can be identified as the infrared renormalon in the 2D field theory.

This paper is constructed as follows: In Sec. II, the complex bion solutions in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model on $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$ are derived. In Sec. III, the renormalized effective action on the quasi-moduli space of the bion solution is obtained. Based on the effective action, we calculate the contribution of the bions and compare it with the renormalon imaginary ambiguity. In Sec. IV, the calculation for the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model is extended to the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ models. Sec. V is devoted to a summary and discussion. In Appendix A, we illustrate the concept of the quasi-moduli space and valley solution using a simple zero-dimensional model. In Appendices B and C, the detailed calculations of one-loop determinants are summarized for the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ and $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ models, respectively. The Lefschetz thimble integral is summarized in Appendix D.

II. $\mathbb{C}P^1$ SIGMA MODEL AND BION SOLUTIONS

In the present and next sections, we investigate bions in the 2D $\mathbb{C}P^1$ sigma model on $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$ with emphasis on their relevance to the renormalon problem. We derive their semiclassical contributions in both supersymmetric and non-supersymmetric cases. The procedure here will be generalized to the

 $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model in Sec. IV.

A. $\mathbb{C}P^1$ sigma model on $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$

Let us consider the 2D $\mathbb{C}P^1$ sigma model on $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$. For convenience, we start with the 2D $\mathcal{N} = (2,2)$ supersymmetric model. The discussion in this section can also be generalized to the non-supersymmetric models with n_F copies of fermions¹. The bosonic degree of freedom φ (the inhomogeneous coordinate of the target space $\mathbb{C}P^1$) and the fermionic degrees of freedom (ψ_l, ψ_r) form a chiral multiplet of the 2D $\mathcal{N} = (2,2)$ supersymmetry. The Lagrangian takes the form

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{2}{g^2} \left[G \left(\partial \varphi \, \bar{\partial} \bar{\varphi} + \bar{\partial} \varphi \, \partial \bar{\varphi} - \bar{\psi}_l \mathcal{D} \psi_l - \bar{\psi}_r \bar{\mathcal{D}} \psi_r \right) + \frac{1}{(1 + |\varphi|^2)^4} \psi_l \bar{\psi}_l \psi_r \bar{\psi}_r \right] + \mathcal{L}_{\text{top}}, \tag{II.1}$$

where ∂ and $\bar{\partial}$ are the derivatives with respect to the Euclidean spacetime coordinates z = x + iy and $\bar{z} = x - iy$

$$\partial \equiv \frac{1}{2}(\partial_x - i\partial_y), \qquad \bar{\partial} \equiv \frac{1}{2}(\partial_x + i\partial_y),$$
 (II.2)

and \mathcal{D} and $\bar{\mathcal{D}}$ are the pullbacks of the covariant derivatives onto 2D spacetime

$$\mathcal{D}\psi_l \equiv (\partial + \Gamma \partial \varphi) \,\psi_l, \qquad \bar{\mathcal{D}}\psi_r \equiv (\bar{\partial} + \Gamma \bar{\partial}\varphi) \,\psi_r. \tag{II.3}$$

Here Γ denotes the Christoffel symbol for the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ Fubini-Study metric G

$$\Gamma \equiv G^{-1} \frac{\partial}{\partial \varphi} G = -\frac{2\bar{\varphi}}{1 + |\varphi|^2}, \qquad G \equiv \frac{1}{(1 + |\varphi|^2)^2}.$$
 (II.4)

The topological θ -term \mathcal{L}_{top} is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{top}} = \frac{i\theta}{\pi} G(\partial \varphi \bar{\partial} \bar{\varphi} - \bar{\partial} \varphi \partial \bar{\varphi}). \tag{II.5}$$

For the moment, the coupling constant is denoted as g^2 in (II.1) and we will regard it as the renormalized coupling g_R^2 when we discuss the renormalized bion effective action in Sec. III B.

This model admits 1/2 Bogomol'nyi-Prasad-Sommerfield (BPS) instanton solutions satisfying the BPS equation $\bar{\partial}\varphi = 0$ [123]. They are characterized by non-trivial values of the topological charge. For an instanton solution with topological charge k, the Euclidean action is given by

$$S \mid_{k\text{-instanton}} = 2\pi k i \tau, \qquad \tau \equiv \frac{\theta}{2\pi} - \frac{i}{g^2}.$$
 (II.6)

When the models with $n_{\rm F}$ copies of fermions are reduced to quantum mechanics by compactification, they are called a quasi-exactly-solvable models [28, 35] and enjoy a number of similar properties as the supersymmetric model, even though they are not supersymmetric.

Throughout this paper, we regard x and y as the (non-compact) Euclidean time and the (compact) spatial coordinate, respectively. Since the spatial direction y is compactified on S^1 with the radius R, we must specify boundary conditions for the fields. Here we impose the following common twisted boundary condition for all the fields

$$\varphi(y + 2\pi R) = e^{2\pi i m R} \varphi(y), \qquad \psi_{l,r}(y + 2\pi R) = e^{2\pi i m R} \psi_{l,r}(y), \qquad (\text{II}.7)$$

where R is the radius of S^1 and m is the twist angle (in unit of 2π) satisfying 0 < mR < 1. It is well known that this twisted boundary condition works as the nontrivial holonomy for the global symmetry in the compactified direction [95, 97–99]. We can find the potential of the 2D $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model with the twisted boundary condition by evaluating the action for the lightest mode in the KK expansion $\varphi(x,y) = \varphi_0 e^{imy}$ with constant φ_0

$$V = \frac{m^2}{g^2} \frac{|\varphi_0|^2}{(1+|\varphi_0|^2)^2}.$$
 (II.8)

This potential exhibits two degenerate discrete minima at $\varphi_0 = 0$ (north pole) and $\varphi_0 = \infty$ (south pole), in contrast to the vacuum manifold $\mathbb{C}P^1$ of the untwisted model.

In the presence of the nontrivial background holonomy, the BPS instanton solution decomposes into fractional instantons. Each fractional instanton also satisfies the BPS equation and its explicit form is given by [97–102]

$$\varphi_k = a e^{m(x+iy)}, \qquad a \equiv e^{-mx_0 + i\phi}, \tag{II.9}$$

where a is a complex moduli parameter corresponding to the position $x_0 = -(\log |a|)/m$ and internal phase $\phi = \arg a$ of the fractional instanton. We note that this fractional instanton can be viewed as a BPS kink solution connecting the two discrete vacua. Since the topological charge of a fractional instanton is smaller than that of an ordinary integer instanton, it may give a leading order non-perturbative contribution to some physical quantities. The contribution of a single fractional instanton is of order

$$\left|\exp\left(-S_{\mathbf{k}}\right)\right| = \exp\left(-\frac{2\pi mR}{g^2}\right),$$
 (II.10)

since the action of the fractional instanton is $\operatorname{Re} S_k = 2\pi mR/g^2$. However, such a non-perturbative contribution cannot be seen in physical quantities such as the vacuum energy. This is because the path integral for the partition function in the zero temperature limit², from which the vacuum energy can be obtained, receives contributions only from configurations approaching the same field value at $x \to \pm \infty$. Therefore, the lowest order non-perturbative effect is given by a fractional instanton-antiinstanton pair. Such a composite configuration is called the bion [124–130]. It is notable that the bion configurations have no topological charge $(S_{\text{top}} = 0)$, and tend to decay into the vacuum configuration. However, it

The zero temperature limit corresponds to the limit $\beta \to \infty$, where β is the period of the Euclidean time x.

becomes an approximate solution of the equation of motion when the constituent fractional instanton and anti-instanton are well separated. In the next subsection, instead of dealing with such an approximate solution of bion, we introduce a deformation parameter so that the equation of motion admits an exact bion solution.

B. A deformation and exact single bion solution

To analyze the bion configuration and its contribution to the path integral, it is convenient to consider the following operator which is proportional to the height function

$$\Delta \mu = m \frac{1 - |\varphi|^2}{1 + |\varphi|^2},\tag{II.11}$$

where Δ is the Laplacian on $\mathbb{C}P^1$ and $\mu \equiv m|\varphi|^2/(1+|\varphi|^2)$ is the moment map for the U(1) symmetry $\varphi \to e^{i\alpha}\varphi$. To calculate the generating function for $\Delta\mu$, we introduce the source term

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = -\frac{\delta \epsilon}{2\pi R} \Delta \mu, \tag{II.12}$$

and evaluate the path integral for the partition function in the presence of $\delta \mathcal{L}$

$$Z(\delta\epsilon) = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi \exp(-S), \qquad S \equiv \int d^2x \left(\mathcal{L} + \delta\mathcal{L}\right).$$
 (II.13)

We compactify the Euclidean time direction $x \sim x + \beta$ with the periodic boundary condition, and take a decompactification limit $\beta \to \infty$. The vacuum expectation value $\langle \Delta \mu \rangle$ can be obtained by differentiating $Z(\delta \epsilon)$ with respect to the parameter $\delta \epsilon$

$$\langle \Delta \mu \rangle = \lim_{\delta \epsilon \to 0} \lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{1}{\beta} \frac{\partial}{\partial \delta \epsilon} \log Z(\delta \epsilon), \tag{II.14}$$

where $\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle$ denotes the expectation value of an operator \mathcal{O} evaluated in one of the two vacua (corresponding to the classical vacuum $\varphi = 0$). Since $\Delta \mu$ is not invariant under the SUSY transformation, the addition of $\delta \mathcal{L}$ can be regarded as a SUSY breaking deformation of the Lagrangian³. In the deformed model, the vacuum energy can be expanded around the SUSY point $\delta \epsilon = 0$ as

$$E(\delta\epsilon) = -\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{1}{\beta} \log Z(\delta\epsilon) = E^{(0)} + E^{(1)} \delta\epsilon + E^{(2)} \delta\epsilon^2 + \cdots,$$
 (II.15)

where the expansion coefficients are given by

$$E^{(0)} = 0, \quad E^{(1)} = -\langle \Delta \mu \rangle, \quad E^{(2)} = -\frac{1}{2\pi R} \int d^2x \left[\langle \Delta \mu(x) \Delta \mu(0) \rangle - \langle \Delta \mu \rangle^2 \right], \quad \cdots \quad (\text{II}.16)$$

This deformation is motivated by the form of the potential induced when the Hilbert space is projected to the fermion number eigenspace in $\mathbb{C}P^1$ supersymmetric quantum mechanics [35].

The zeroth order expansion coefficient $E^{(0)}$ vanishes due to the unbroken supersymmetry at $\delta \epsilon = 0$. The first order expansion coefficient $E^{(1)}$ is given by the vacuum expectation value $\langle \Delta \mu \rangle$, which implies that $\langle \Delta \mu \rangle$ can also be interpreted as the response of the vacuum energy to the small SUSY breaking deformation. In general, the *n*-th order coefficients correspond to the *n*-point functions of $\Delta \mu$ integrated over the spacetime coordinates.

To calculate $Z(\delta\epsilon)$, let us find saddle point solutions of the deformed action S by solving the Euclidean equation of motion. The deformation term (II.11) causes a splitting of the two degenerate vacua of the undeformed model in such a way that only $\varphi = 0$ remains the global minimum of the potential. This implies that only saddle point solutions satisfying the boundary condition $\varphi \to 0$ at the spatial infinity $x \to \pm \infty$ can contribute to the partition function in the limit $\beta \to \infty$. The simplest solution which satisfies this boundary condition is a single bion configuration, whose explicit form is given by

$$\varphi = \frac{\omega}{\sqrt{\omega^2 - m^2}} \frac{e^{imy + i\phi_0}}{\sinh \omega (x - x_0)},\tag{II.17}$$

where arbitrary constants x_0 and ϕ_0 are moduli parameters corresponding to the overall position and phase and ω is the mass of the scalar field fluctuation around $\varphi = 0$

$$\omega \equiv m\sqrt{1 + \frac{g^2 \delta \epsilon}{\pi m R}}.$$
 (II.18)

This bion solution can be viewed as a bound state of fractional instantons with opposite topological charges. We can see this more clearly by rewriting the solution as

$$\varphi = e^{imy} \left(e^{-\omega(x - x_{-}^{\text{rb}}) - i\phi_{-}^{\text{rb}}} + e^{\omega(x - x_{+}^{\text{rb}}) - i\phi_{+}^{\text{rb}}} \right)^{-1}, \tag{II.19}$$

where the position and phase of the fractional instanton $(x_+^{\rm rb}, \phi_+^{\rm rb})$ and those of the fractional antiinstanton $(x_-^{\rm rb}, \phi_-^{\rm rb})$ are given by

$$x_{\pm}^{\text{rb}} = x_0 \pm \frac{1}{2\omega} \log \frac{4\omega^2}{\omega^2 - m^2}, \qquad e^{i\phi_{\pm}^{\text{rb}}} = \pm e^{i\phi_0}.$$
 (II.20)

The superscript "rb" indicates that these are the values of the parameters corresponding to the "real bion". In the weak coupling limit, which we will consider in the subsequent sections, the relative distance $|x_+^{\rm rb} - x_-^{\rm rb}|$ becomes large and diverges as $|x_+^{\rm rb} - x_-^{\rm rb}| \sim \frac{1}{m} \log \frac{1}{g^2}$. In such a situation, we can see that the bion solution is approximately given by a superposition of fractional instanton and anti-instanton

$$\varphi \sim \begin{cases} e^{m(z-x_{-}^{\text{rb}})+i\phi_{-}^{\text{rb}}} & \text{for } x \approx x_{-}^{\text{rb}} \\ \infty & \text{for } x \approx x_{0} \\ e^{-m(\bar{z}-x_{+}^{\text{rb}})+i\phi_{+}^{\text{rb}}} & \text{for } x \approx x_{+}^{\text{rb}} \end{cases}$$
(II.21)

In the semiclassical method, we need to take into account of all possible saddle point solutions not only in the original configuration space but also in the complexified field space. The $\mathbb{C}P^1$ sigma model can

be complexified by regarding $(\varphi, \bar{\varphi})$ as independent holomorphic coordinates $(\varphi, \tilde{\varphi})$ of the complexified target space $(\mathbb{C}P^1)^{\mathbb{C}} \cong SU(2)^{\mathbb{C}}/U(1)^{\mathbb{C}} \cong SL(2,\mathbb{C})/\mathbb{C}^* \cong T^*\mathbb{C}P^1$. Then we can obtain another single bion solution [25]

$$\varphi = \frac{\omega}{\sqrt{\omega^2 - m^2}} \frac{ie^{imy + i\phi_0}}{\cosh \omega (x - x_0)}, \qquad \tilde{\varphi} = \frac{\omega}{\sqrt{\omega^2 - m^2}} \frac{ie^{imy - i\phi_0}}{\cosh \omega (x - x_0)}.$$
(II.22)

This is not a proper solution before the complexification since $\tilde{\varphi}$ is not the complex conjugate of φ , so that the saddle point solution (II.22) is called "the complex bion", whereas (II.17) is called "the real bion". The complex bion solution can also be rewritten into the same form as the real bion in Eq. (II.19) but with the following complex values of the relative separation and phase

$$x_{\pm}^{\text{cb}} = x_0 \pm \frac{1}{2\omega} \left(\log \frac{4\omega^2}{\omega^2 - m^2} + i\pi \right), \qquad e^{i\phi_{\pm}^{\text{cb}}} = e^{i\phi_0}.$$
 (II.23)

The superscript "cb" stands for the "complex bion". In the next section, we will derive the semiclassical contribution from these bion solutions by calculating the associated one-loop determinants and quasi-moduli integrals.

III. NON-PERTURBATIVE BION CONTRIBUTION TO PARTITION FUNCTION

In this section, we calculate the non-perturbative contributions of the real and complex bions. We focus only on the leading non-perturbative contributions in the weak coupling limit, and hence we always ignore irrelevant terms in the limit $g \to 0$ in the following.

A. Quasi-moduli space of single bion configuration

To calculate the bion contributions to the partition function, we need to complexify the configuration space and evaluate the path integral along an appropriate path integral contour emanating from each bion saddle point. Although, in principle, such a contour can be determined by the Lefschetz thimble method, it is not easy to apply it in the infinite dimensional configuration space. Instead, let us consider a reduction of the degrees of freedom from the infinite dimensional field space to a finite dimensional subspace called "the quasi-moduli space."

In the weak coupling limit $g \to 0$, almost all massive modes can be integrated out and their contribution can eventually be expressed as one-loop determinants. However, there are four modes which become massless in the limit $g \to 0$. Two of them are the exact zero modes associated with the two moduli parameters: the overall position and phase (x_0, ϕ_0) . The others are called the quasi zero modes, corresponding to the relative position and phase of the constituent fractional instantons. To evaluate the integral along such "nearly flat directions" (flat directions in the limit of $g \to 0$), let us define "valley solution" $\varphi_B(\eta)$ (quasi-solution) [131–135] as a bion ansatz satisfying the following properties:

• $\varphi_B(\eta)$ is parameterized by the positions and phases of the constituent fractional instantons η^{α}

$$(x_{-}, \phi_{-}, x_{+}, \phi_{+}),$$

- $\varphi_B(\eta)$ becomes the exact real and complex bion solutions when these quasi-moduli parameters η^{α} are at the saddle point values (II.20) and (II.23).
- $\varphi_B(\eta)$ satisfies the equation of motion up to a linear combination of $\partial \varphi_B/\partial \eta^\alpha$. In other words, it is a solution of the equation

$$\frac{\delta S}{\delta \varphi} \Big|_{\varphi = \varphi_B} = G \overline{A^{\alpha} \frac{\partial \varphi_B}{\partial \eta^{\alpha}}}.$$
 (III.1)

Here, the metric G is the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ Fubini-Study metric, and the coefficients of the linear combination A^{α} can be determined by taking the inner product of Eq. (III.1) and $\partial_{\alpha}\varphi_{B}$

$$A^{\alpha} = \frac{\overline{\partial S_{\text{eff}}}}{\partial n^{\beta}} g^{\bar{\beta}\alpha}, \tag{III.2}$$

where $S_{\text{eff}}(\eta)$ is the bion effective action and $g_{\alpha\bar{\beta}}$ is the induced metric

$$S_{\text{eff}}(\eta) = S[\varphi_B], \qquad g_{\alpha\bar{\beta}} = \int d^2x \, G \, \frac{\partial \varphi_B}{\partial \eta^{\alpha}} \, \frac{\overline{\partial \varphi_B}}{\partial \eta^{\beta}}.$$
 (III.3)

We call the set of valley solutions "the quasi-moduli space \mathcal{M} ". The quasi-moduli parameters η^{α} can be regarded as coordinates of \mathcal{M} and $g_{\alpha\bar{\beta}}$ is the metric on \mathcal{M} . Roughly speaking, the quasi-moduli space is a valley of the action, where the gradient of S is tangent to the valley. In Appendix A, the concept of the quasi-moduli space is explained in more detail by using an example of a simple zero dimensional model.

To evaluate the path integral, let us decompose the bosonic degree of freedom into the bion background $\varphi_B(\eta)$ (parametrized by the quasi-moduli parameters η^{α}) and a fluctuation field $\delta\varphi$ which is orthogonal to the quasi-zero modes

$$\varphi = \varphi_B(\eta) + \delta \varphi, \qquad \int d^2 z \, G \frac{\overline{\partial \varphi}}{\overline{\partial \eta^{\alpha}}} \delta \varphi = 0.$$
 (III.4)

Then the path integral decomposes into that for $\delta\varphi$ and the quasi-moduli integral over \mathcal{M} . Note that $\delta\varphi$ stands for all the modes which remain massive in the weak coupling limit $g \to 0$. It is convenient to redefine the bosonic fluctuation⁴ and fermionic fields as

$$\delta \varphi = g(1 + |\varphi_B|^2) \xi, \qquad \psi_{l,r} = g(1 + |\varphi_B|^2) \chi_{l,r}.$$
 (III.5)

Thanks to the definition of the valley solution (III.1) and the orthogonality condition in (III.4), no linear

⁴ It would be more convenient to use the Riemann normal coordinates [136] or Kähler normal coordinates [137, 138] for higher loop computations

term of the fluctuation fields appears in the action expanded in powers of q

$$S = S_{\text{eff}}(\eta) - \int d^2z \left[\mathcal{L}_{\text{fluc}}(\xi, \bar{\xi}) + 2\bar{\chi}_l \nabla \chi_l + 2\bar{\chi}_r \bar{\nabla} \chi_r \right] + \mathcal{O}(g^2), \tag{III.6}$$

where $S_{\text{eff}}(\eta) = S[\varphi_B(\eta)]$ is the bion effective action and $\mathcal{L}_{\text{fluc}}(\xi,\bar{\xi})$ is a quadratic term of the bosonic fluctuation, whose variation gives the following linearized equation of motion for the fluctuation

$$\Delta_B \begin{pmatrix} \xi \\ \bar{\xi} \end{pmatrix} = 0, \tag{III.7}$$

with

$$\Delta_B = \begin{pmatrix} \{\nabla, \bar{\nabla}\} & -4\varphi_B \mathcal{E} \\ -4\overline{\varphi_B \mathcal{E}} & \{\bar{\nabla}^*, \nabla^*\} \end{pmatrix} + \frac{1}{(1+|\varphi_B|^2)^2} \begin{pmatrix} \partial_i \varphi_B \partial_i \bar{\varphi}_B & -\partial_i \varphi_B \partial_i \varphi_B \\ -\partial_i \bar{\varphi}_B \partial_i \bar{\varphi}_B & \partial_i \bar{\varphi}_B \partial_i \varphi_B \end{pmatrix} + \mathcal{O}(g^2).$$
 (III.8)

Here we have defined \mathcal{E} as⁵

$$\mathcal{E} = \frac{\mathcal{D}\bar{\partial}\varphi_B}{1 + |\varphi_B|^2} = \frac{1}{1 + |\varphi_B|^2} \left(\partial - \frac{2\bar{\varphi}_B}{1 + |\varphi_B|^2} \partial\varphi_B\right) \bar{\partial}\varphi_B. \tag{III.9}$$

The differential operators $\nabla, \, \bar{\nabla}, \, \nabla^*$ and $\bar{\nabla}^*$ are given by

$$\nabla = \partial + 2iA_z, \quad \bar{\nabla} = \bar{\partial} + 2iA_{\bar{z}}, \quad \nabla^* = \partial - 2iA_z, \quad \bar{\nabla}^* = \bar{\partial} - 2iA_{\bar{z}}, \quad (III.10)$$

with $A_z = (A_x - iA_y)/2$ and $A_{\bar{z}} = (A_x + iA_y)/2$ defined as⁶

$$A_{i} = \frac{i}{2} \frac{\bar{\varphi}_{B} \partial_{i} \varphi_{B} - \varphi_{B} \partial_{i} \bar{\varphi}_{B}}{1 + |\varphi_{B}|^{2}}.$$
 (III.11)

It is notable that the expression (III.8) is valid for arbitrary values of $\delta\epsilon$ as long as we work in the weak coupling limit $g^2 \to 0$ since all the $\delta\epsilon$ dependence is included in the $\mathcal{O}(g^2)$ term.

Let $S_{\mathbf{q}}$ be the quantum correction induced by the bosonic and fermionic fluctuations

$$\exp(-S_{\rm q}) = \int \mathcal{D}\Phi \mathcal{D}\Psi \exp[-(S - S_{\rm eff})],$$
 (III.12)

where $\mathcal{D}\Phi\mathcal{D}\Psi$ denotes the path integral measure for the fluctuation. In principle, this can be evaluated by the standard perturbation expansion. In particular, the leading order term is given by the one-loop determinants

$$\exp(-S_{\mathbf{q}}) = \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det' \Delta_B} \left[1 + \mathcal{O}(g^2) \right]. \tag{III.13}$$

 $^{^{5}}$ $\mathcal{E}=0$ is the equation of motion without the deformation term.

⁶ A_i are auxiliary gauge fields in the gauged linear sigma model realization of the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ sigma model, and the corresponding field strength is the topological charge density.

 $\det \Delta_F$ is the fermionic one-loop determinant and $\det' \Delta_B$ is the bosonic one-loop determinant excluding the quasi-zero modes. Then the single bion contribution to the partition function can be rewritten as

$$Z_1 = \int_{\mathcal{M}} dv \, \exp\left(-S_{\text{eff}} - S_{\text{q}}\right). \tag{III.14}$$

where dv denotes the volume form on the quasi-moduli space \mathcal{M} .

B. Single bion effective action and renormalization

Let us first calculate the classical effective bion action $S_{\text{eff}}(\eta) = S[\varphi_B(\eta)]$ in the weak coupling limit. As we can see from Eqs. (II.20) and (II.23), the saddle points run away to infinity as $g \to 0$. To focus on the vicinity of the saddle points in the configuration space, we take the weak coupling limit as

$$g \to 0$$
 with fixed $\delta x_r \equiv x_+ - x_- - \frac{1}{\omega} \log \frac{4\omega^2}{\omega^2 - m^2}$, (III.15)

where δx_r is the deviation of the relative distance from the value at the real bion saddle point: $\delta x_r = 0$ and $\delta x_r = \pi i/\omega$ for the real and complex bions, respectively (see Eqs. (II.20) and (II.23)). Since the relative distance $|x_+ - x_-|$ is always large in this limit, we can regard

$$\exp(-\omega|x_+ - x_-|) \sim \mathcal{O}(g^2). \tag{III.16}$$

In the weak coupling limit, the valley equation (III.1) can be solved as

$$\varphi_B(\eta) = e^{imy} \left(e^{-\omega(x-x_-) - i\phi_-} + e^{\omega(x-x_+) - i\phi_+} \right)^{-1}.$$
 (III.17)

We can show that this satisfies the valley equation in the weak coupling limit by substituting $\varphi_B(\eta)$ into the equation of motion $\delta S/\delta \varphi$ and by checking that it is of order $\mathcal{O}(g^2)$ everywhere on $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$. It is notable that this bion ansatz becomes the exact bion solution (II.17) or (II.22) when the quasi-moduli parameters $\eta^{\alpha} = (x_{\pm}, \phi_{\pm})$ sit at the saddle point (II.20) or at (II.23), respectively. As in the case of the saddle point configuration, $\varphi_B(\eta)$ can be viewed as a superposition of fractional instantons (II.21).

By substituting the bion ansatz (III.17) into the original action with the deformation term, we obtain the single bion effective action⁷

$$S_{\text{eff}}(\eta) = \frac{4\pi R}{g^2} \left[m - 2m\cos(\phi_+ - \phi_-)e^{-m(x_+ - x_-)} \right] + 2\delta\epsilon m(x_+ - x_-) + \mathcal{O}\left(g^2\right). \tag{III.18}$$

The first term in $[\cdots]$ is the asymptotic value of the classical bion action, the second term in $[\cdots]$ is the interaction between the constituent fractional instantons at large separation, and the term proportional

It is notable that the effective action contains a subleading term of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ even though it is derived from the leading order valley solution (III.17). This is justified because the subleading correction $\delta\varphi_B$ does not contribute to the subleading term in S_{eff} , thanks to the definition of the valley solution (III.1) and the orthogonality between $\delta\varphi_B$ and the quasi-zero modes $\partial\varphi_B/\partial\eta^\alpha$.

to (x_+-x_-) represents the confining potential due to the deformation potential. As mentioned above, we have neglected terms of order $\mathcal{O}(e^{-2m(x_+-x_-)}/g^2)$ since the leading order contribution of the quasi-moduli integral comes from the vicinity of the saddle points, where $\mathcal{O}(e^{-2m(x_+-x_-)}/g^2) \sim \mathcal{O}(g^2)$.

Next, let us integrate out the bosonic and fermionic fluctuations in Eq. (III.6). By evaluating the Gaussian integral for the fluctuations, the single bion contribution to the partition function can be rewritten into the quasi-moduli integral

$$Z_1 = \int_{\mathcal{M}} d^4 \eta \, \mathcal{J} \, \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det' \Delta_B} \exp\left(-S_{\text{eff}}\right) + \mathcal{O}(g^2), \tag{III.19}$$

where \mathcal{J} is volume factor associated with the metric of the quasi-moduli space, det Δ_F is the fermionic one-loop determinant, and det' Δ_B is the bosonic one-loop determinant excluding the quasi-zero modes. The divergent integral with respect to the center of mass position $x_+ + x_-$ can be regularized by compactifying the x-direction as $x \sim x + \beta$. Then, the single bion contribution to the vacuum energy can be written as

$$E_1 \equiv -\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{1}{\beta} \frac{Z_1}{Z_0} = -2\pi \int_{\mathcal{M}_r} dx_r d\phi_r \mathcal{J} \exp(-S_R), \qquad (III.20)$$

where \mathcal{M}_r is the space of relative quasi-moduli parameterized by $x_r \equiv x_+ - x_-$ and $\phi_r \equiv \phi_+ - \phi_-$. The quantum corrections from the fluctuations is included into the renormalized effective action

$$S_R(x_r, \phi_r) \equiv S_{\text{eff}}(x_r, \phi_r) - \log \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_E^0} + \log \frac{\det' \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_D^0},$$
 (III.21)

where $\det \Delta_F^0$ and $\det \Delta_B^0$ are the one-loop determinants around the trivial saddle point $\varphi = 0$.

Now let us calculate the one-loop determinants. Since the background bion ansatz (III.17) is independent of the compactified coordinate y (except the twisting factor dictated by the twisted boundary condition), it is convenient to decompose the bosonic and fermionic fluctuations into infinite towers of KK modes. The total contribution from the non-zero bosonic KK modes takes the form

$$\log \frac{\det' \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \Big|_{KK} = 2 \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left[X_n + Y_n \cos \phi_r e^{-mx_r} + \mathcal{O}(g^2) \right], \tag{III.22}$$

where X_n and Y_n are respectively calculated in Appendices B 1 and B 2 as

$$X_n = \log \frac{\frac{n}{R} - m}{\frac{n}{R} + m}, \qquad Y_n = \frac{4mR}{n} + \mathcal{O}(n^{-2}).$$
 (III.23)

By using the zeta function regularization shown in (B.16) and (B.19), we find that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} X_n = -2mR \log R\Lambda_0 + \log \frac{\Gamma(1+mR)}{\Gamma(1-mR)}, \qquad \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} Y_n = 4mR \log R\Lambda_0 + \cdots, \qquad (III.24)$$

where Λ_0 is a parameter corresponding to the cutoff scale and \cdots denotes terms without Λ_0 -dependence,

which give only subleading contributions in the weak coupling limit. The Λ_0 -dependent terms in the oneloop determinant can be absorbed into the bare coupling constant, *i.e.* they are canceled by appropriate counter terms. The renormalized effective action can be written in terms of the dynamical scale Λ defined by

$$\Lambda = \Lambda_0 \exp\left(-\frac{\pi}{g_0^2} - \frac{i}{2}\theta_0\right), \qquad \left(\tau_0 = \frac{1}{2\pi i}\log\frac{\Lambda_0^2}{\Lambda^2}\right), \tag{III.25}$$

where the symbols with subscript 0 denote the bare parameters. In the following, we explicitly denote the coupling constant g which has been used above as the renormalized coupling constant g_R at the scale 1/R

$$\frac{1}{g_R^2} = -\frac{1}{\pi} \log |R\Lambda| \qquad \left(= \frac{1}{g_0^2} - \frac{1}{\pi} \log |R\Lambda_0| \right), \tag{III.26}$$

and interpret that the UV divergent terms in the one-loop determinant are canceled by the corresponding counter terms in the renormalized perturbation theory.

The contributions of the fermionic KK modes with positive and negative KK momenta cancel out (see Appendix B 3 for details)

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_F^0} \bigg|_{KK} = 0. \tag{III.27}$$

The contributions of the bosonic and fermionic KK zero modes (and the volume factor \mathcal{J}) are essentially the same as in the 1D case [25]

$$\mathcal{J} \frac{\det' \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \Big|_{n=0} \approx \left(\frac{4m^2 R}{g_R^2} \right)^2 + \cdots, \qquad \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_F^0} \approx e^{-2mx_r} + \cdots, \qquad (III.28)$$

where \cdots denotes terms which are irrelevant in the weak coupling limit $g_R^2 \to 0$.

Finally, by combining the one-loop determinants (III.22), (III.27) and (III.28), we obtain the renormalized effective bion action (III.21), from which we find that the integrand for the quasi-moduli integral (III.20) is given by

$$\mathcal{J}\exp\left(-S_R\right) = \left(\frac{4m^2R}{g_R^2}\right)^2 \exp\left(-X + \frac{8\pi mR}{g_R^2}\cos\phi_r e^{-mx_r} - 2m\epsilon x_r\right) + \cdots, \qquad (III.29)$$

where ϵ is the effective deformation parameter, which is shifted due to the fermionic contribution

$$\epsilon \equiv 1 + \delta \epsilon,$$
 (III.30)

and X is the constant term

$$X \equiv \frac{4\pi mR}{g_R^2} + 2\log\frac{\Gamma(1+mR)}{\Gamma(1-mR)}.$$
 (III.31)

This implies that the single bion contribution is of order

$$E_1 \propto |R\Lambda|^{4mR} = e^{-4mR\pi/g_R^2(R)}.$$
 (III.32)

Here we denote g_R^2 as $g_R^2(R)$ to emphasize that it is renormalized at the energy scale $\sim 1/R$. The renormalized effective action S_R can be rewritten in terms of $\log |R\Lambda|$ by replacing $1/g_R^2$ with $-\frac{1}{\pi} \log |R\Lambda|$. We note that the emergence of the renormalized coupling (or the dynamical scale Λ) is a consequence of the renormalization procedure in the semiclassical calculation of bion contributions. The renormalized coupling constant is NOT inserted by hand but it naturally appears in the semiclassical calculation.

C. Lefschetz thimble analysis and imaginary ambiguity

Next let us calculate the single bion contribution to the vacuum energy E_1 by evaluating the quasimoduli integral

$$E_1 = -2\pi \left(\frac{4m^2R}{g_R^2}\right)^2 e^{-X} \int dx_r d\phi_r \exp\left(\frac{8\pi mR}{g_R^2}\cos\phi_r e^{-mx_r} - 2m\epsilon x_r\right) + \cdots, \qquad (III.33)$$

where \cdots denotes irrelevant terms in the weak coupling limit. Since this is essentially the same integral as in the case of the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ quantum mechanics, we can apply the Lefschetz thimble method [139–151] in the same manner as in the 1D case [25] to evaluate the quasi-moduli integral. As shown in Ref. [25] and briefly summarized in Appendix D, S_R has saddle points corresponding to the real and complex bions and their contributions to E_1 contain an imaginary ambiguity due to the Stokes phenomena

$$E_1 = -2m \frac{\Gamma(\epsilon)}{\Gamma(1-\epsilon)} \left[\frac{4\pi mR}{g_R^2} \frac{\Gamma(1-mR)}{\Gamma(1+mR)} \right]^2 \left(\frac{4\pi mR}{g_R^2} e^{\pm \frac{\pi i}{2}} \right)^{-2\epsilon} |R\Lambda|^{4mR} + \cdots, \qquad (III.34)$$

where the upper (lower) sign corresponds to the positive (negative) imaginary part given to g_R^2 in order to avoid the coupling constant being on the Stokes line. For the \mathbb{Z}_2 -twisted boundary condition (m = 1/(2R)), the result is of order $|R\Lambda|^2$, which is the expected order of the well-known imaginary ambiguity from the infrared renormalon.

The resurgence theory states that there is a cancellation between the imaginary part of the non-perturbative contribution $\operatorname{Im} E_{\text{n.p.}}$ and that of the perturbation series $\operatorname{Im} E_{\text{pert}}$. Since the single bion imaginary part $\operatorname{Im} E_1$ is the dominant term in $\operatorname{Im} E_{\text{n.p.}}$, it cancels the leading order part of $\operatorname{Im} E_{\text{pert}}$. This implies that the difference of $\operatorname{Im} E_{\text{pert}}$ for positive and negative $\operatorname{Im} g_R$ has the following asymptotic behavior in the weak coupling limit $g_R \to 0$

$$\Delta \operatorname{Im} E_{\operatorname{pert}} \sim -\Delta \operatorname{Im} E_{1} = -4\pi m \left[\frac{1}{\Gamma(1-\epsilon)} \frac{\Gamma(1-mR)}{\Gamma(1+mR)} \right]^{2} \left(\frac{4\pi mR}{g_{P}^{2}} \right)^{2(1-\epsilon)} |R\Lambda|^{4mR}. \quad (III.35)$$

From this imaginary part, we can read off the large order behavior of the perturbation series as

$$E_{\text{pert}} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n \left(\frac{g_R^2}{4\pi mR} \right)^n \quad \text{with} \quad a_n \to -2m \left[\frac{1}{\Gamma(1-\epsilon)} \frac{\Gamma(1-mR)}{\Gamma(1+mR)} \right]^2 \Gamma(n+2(1-\epsilon)). \quad \text{(III.36)}$$

This large order behavior of the perturbation series is the prediction of the resurgence theory. In the limit $R \to 0$ with fixed $g_{1d}^2 \equiv g_R^2/(2\pi R)$, this system reduces to the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ quantum mechanics and it has been shown that the 1D limit of Eq. (III.36) is the correct large order behavior in quantum mechanics [31]. It would be interesting to check if the result (III.36) obtained by the resurgence argument gives the consistent large order behavior of the perturbation series also in the 2D case.

Next, let us consider the generalization to the case with $n_{\rm F}$ copies of fermions. Since in this case, the fermionic contribution to the bion effective action is multiplied by $n_{\rm F}$, the single bion contribution E_1 can be obtained by redefining the constant ϵ in Eq. (III.34) as

$$\epsilon \equiv 1 + \delta \epsilon \to \epsilon \equiv n_{\rm F} + \delta \epsilon.$$
(III.37)

Expanding E_1 around $\epsilon = n_{\rm F} = 1, 2, \dots$, we find that

$$E_1 = C|R\Lambda|^{4mR} \left[\delta\epsilon + 2\left(\psi(n_F) - \log\frac{4\pi mR}{g_R^2} \mp \frac{\pi i}{2}\right) \delta\epsilon^2 + \cdots \right], \tag{III.38}$$

where $\psi(n_{\rm F}) \equiv \partial_{\epsilon} \log \Gamma(\epsilon) |_{\epsilon=n_{\rm F}} = -\gamma + \sum_{r=1}^{n_{\rm F}-1} \frac{1}{r}$ is the digamma function and

$$C \equiv -2m \left[\Gamma(n_{\rm F}) \frac{\Gamma(1 - mR)}{\Gamma(1 + mR)} \left(\frac{4\pi mR}{g_R^2} \right)^{1 - n_{\rm F}} \right]^2.$$
 (III.39)

Eq. (III.38) implies that the single bion contribution vanishes for $\delta \epsilon = 0$. In the supersymmetric case $n_{\rm F} = 1$, this is consistent with the fact that the vacuum energy vanishes. The absence of the non-perturbative correction at $\epsilon = n_{\rm F} = 1, 2, \cdots$ is due to the cancellation between the real and complex bion saddle points⁸. This cancellation happens because of a particular high symmetry at these points, whereas the non-perturbative corrections exist ubiquitously anywhere away from these particular points. We can see from Eq. (III.38) that a non-trivial non-perturbative correction and an imaginary ambiguity appear in the leading and subleading order terms in the small $\delta \epsilon$ expansion, respectively. We emphasize that for the \mathbb{Z}_2 -twisted boundary condition, the imaginary ambiguity is of order $|R\Lambda|^2$, which is consistent with that from the infrared renormalon. This result indicates that the renormalon ambiguity can be canceled by the bion contribution, and hence the bion could be identified as the infrared renormalon.

⁸ This phenomenon can also be seen in some quantum mechanical models in which the so-called quasi-exact-solvability plays an important role [28, 35].

IV. GENERALIZATION TO $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ MODEL

In this section, we consider the generalization of the analysis in the previous section to the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model. We compute the single bion contribution to the vacuum energy by embedding the single bion solutions of the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model, calculating the one-loop determinant and evaluating the quasi-moduli integral.

A. Embedding single bion solution

Let us consider the 2D $\mathcal{N}=(2,2)$ $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ sigma model described by the Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{2}{g^2} \left[G_{a\bar{b}} \left(\partial \varphi^a \bar{\partial} \bar{\varphi}^{\bar{b}} + \bar{\partial} \varphi^a \partial \bar{\varphi}^{\bar{b}} - \bar{\psi}_l^{\bar{b}} \mathcal{D} \psi_l^a - \bar{\psi}_r^{\bar{b}} \bar{\mathcal{D}} \psi_r^a \right) + \frac{1}{2} R_{a\bar{b}c\bar{d}} \psi_l^a \bar{\psi}_l^{\bar{b}} \psi_r^c \bar{\psi}_r^{\bar{d}} \right] + \mathcal{L}_{\text{top}}, \quad (IV.1)$$

where \mathcal{L}_{top} is the topological term

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{top}} = \frac{i\theta}{\pi} G_{a\bar{b}} \left(\partial \varphi^a \bar{\partial} \bar{\varphi}^{\bar{b}} - \bar{\partial} \varphi^a \partial \bar{\varphi}^{\bar{b}} \right), \tag{IV.2}$$

 $G_{aar{b}}$ $(a, \bar{b}=1, \cdots N-1)$ is the standard Fubini-Study metric

$$G_{a\bar{b}} = \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \varphi^a \partial \bar{\varphi}^{\bar{b}}} \log \left(1 + \sum_{c=1}^{N-1} |\varphi^c|^2 \right), \tag{IV.3}$$

 \mathcal{D} and $\bar{\mathcal{D}}$ are pullbacks of the covariant derivative

$$\mathcal{D}\psi_l^a = \partial \psi_l^a + \Gamma_{bc}^a \partial \varphi^b \psi_l^c, \qquad \bar{\mathcal{D}}\psi_r^a = \bar{\partial}\psi_r^a + \Gamma_{bc}^a \bar{\partial}\varphi^b \psi_r^c, \qquad (IV.4)$$

and Γ^a_{bc} , $\bar{\Gamma}^{\bar{a}}_{b\bar{c}}$ and $R_{a\bar{b}c\bar{d}}$ are the Christoffel symbol and curvature tensor

$$\Gamma^{a}_{bc} = G^{\bar{d}a} \partial_b G_{c\bar{d}}, \quad \bar{\Gamma}^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}\bar{c}} = G^{\bar{a}d} \partial_{\bar{b}} G_{d\bar{c}}, \quad R^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}c\bar{d}} = \partial_c \bar{\Gamma}^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}\bar{d}}. \tag{IV.5}$$

As in the case of the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model, we impose the twisted boundary conditions

$$\varphi^{a}(y + 2\pi R) = e^{2\pi i m_{a} R} \varphi^{a}(y), \qquad \psi^{a}_{l,r}(y + 2\pi R) = e^{2\pi i m_{a} R} \psi^{a}_{l,r}(y), \qquad (IV.6)$$

and introduce the following deformation potential which breaks the $\mathcal{N}=(2,2)$ supersymmetry

$$\delta \mathcal{L} \equiv -\frac{\delta \epsilon}{N\pi R} \Delta \mu = \frac{\delta \epsilon}{\pi R} \left(\mu - \frac{1}{N} \sum_{a=1}^{N-1} m_a \right), \qquad \mu \equiv \sum_{a=1}^{N-1} \frac{m_a |\varphi^a|^2}{1 + \sum_{c=1}^{N-1} |\varphi^c|^2}, \tag{IV.7}$$

where Δ is the Laplacian on the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ and μ is the moment map of the U(1) symmetry used for the twisted boundary condition in Eq. (IV.6). Again, this deformation is inspired by the term induced by fermions in quantum mechanics [35]. With this potential term, we can embed the single bion configuration φ_B in Eq. (III.17) as a valley solution in the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model. For example, φ_B can be embedded into the b-th component as

$$\varphi^{a} = 0 \quad (a \neq b), \qquad \varphi^{b} = \varphi_{B} = e^{im_{b}y} \left(e^{-\omega_{b}(x-x_{-})-i\phi_{-}} + e^{\omega_{b}(x-x_{+})-i\phi_{+}} \right)^{-1},$$
 (IV.8)

where we have defined the parameter ω_b by replacing the parameter ω in (II.18) as

$$\omega \rightarrow \omega_b \equiv m_b \sqrt{1 + \frac{g^2 \delta \epsilon}{\pi m_b R}}.$$
 (IV.9)

As in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ case, the valley solution satisfies the equation of motion of the deformed $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ sigma model if the quasi-moduli parameters x_{\pm} are adjusted to the values at the saddle points: for the real bion, for instance,

$$x_{\pm}^{\text{rb}} = x_0 \pm \frac{1}{2\omega_b} \log \frac{4\omega_b^2}{\omega_b^2 - m_b^2}, \qquad e^{i\phi_{\pm}^{\text{rb}}} = \pm e^{i\phi_0}.$$
 (IV.10)

The classical bion effective action $S_{\text{eff}}(\eta)$ in the weak coupling limit (III.15) now becomes

$$S_{\text{eff},b}(\eta) = \frac{4\pi m_b R}{g^2} \left[1 - 2\cos(\phi_+ - \phi_-)e^{-m_b(x_+ - x_-)} \right] + 2\delta\epsilon m_b |x_+ - x_-| + \mathcal{O}\left(g^2\right), \quad (\text{IV}.11)$$

where we have assumed that $e^{-m_b(x_+-x_-)} \sim \mathcal{O}(g^2)$ as in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ case.

Generalizing (III.20) for the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ case, the single bion contribution of the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model is given as a sum over the bion backgrounds as

$$E_{1} \equiv -\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{1}{\beta} \frac{Z_{1}}{Z_{0}} = -2\pi \sum_{b=1}^{N-1} \int_{\mathcal{M}_{r,b}} dx_{r} d\phi_{r} \,\mathcal{J}_{b} \,\exp\left(-S_{R,b}\right), \tag{IV.12}$$

where \mathcal{J}_b is the volume factor of the relative quasi-moduli space $\mathcal{M}_{r,b}$ and $S_{R,b}$ is the renormalized effective action including all the contributions from the fluctuations

$$S_{R,b} \equiv S_{\text{eff},b} + \sum_{a} \left(\log \frac{\det' \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \bigg|_a - \log \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_F^0} \bigg|_a \right).$$
 (IV.13)

In the next subsections, we discuss the renormalization of the bion effective action due to the fluctuations around the bion background (IV.8).

B. One-loop determinants

Let us consider the bosonic and fermionic fluctuations around the bion configuration in Eq. (IV.8). We can show that the fluctuations of the fields in the b-th component $(\varphi^b, \psi_l^b, \psi_r^b)$ (the same component as the bion background) give the identical contribution as in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ case.

The one-loop determinant for the bosonic fluctuation $\delta \varphi^a$ $(a \neq b)$ can be calculated by the KK

expansion. The contributions from the KK zero modes have been calculated in Ref. [35]

$$\log \left. \frac{\det' \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \right|_{n=0, a} = \log \left(\frac{m_a - m_b}{m_a} \right) - m_b x_r + \mathcal{O}(g^2). \tag{IV.14}$$

As shown in Appendix C, the total contribution of the KK modes is given by

$$\sum_{n \neq 0} \log \frac{\det' \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \bigg|_{n, a} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left[X_{n, a} + Y_{n, a} \cos \phi_r \, e^{-m_b x_r} + \mathcal{O}(g^2) \right], \tag{IV.15}$$

where $X_{n,a}$ and $Y_{n,a}$ are given by (see Appendices C 1 and C 2, respectively for details)

$$X_{n,a} \equiv \log \frac{\frac{n}{R} + (m_a - m_b)}{\frac{n}{R} - (m_a - m_b)} \frac{\frac{n}{R} - m_a}{\frac{n}{R} + m_a}, \qquad Y_{n,a} \equiv \frac{4m_b R}{n} + \mathcal{O}(n^{-2}),$$
(IV.16)

respectively. The zeta function regularization gives

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} X_{n,a} = -2m_b R \log R \Lambda_0 - \log \frac{\Gamma(1 + (m_a - m_b)R)}{\Gamma(1 - (m_a - m_b)R)} \frac{\Gamma(1 - m_a R)}{\Gamma(1 + m_a R)},$$
 (IV.17)

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} Y_{n,a} = 4m_b R \log R \Lambda_0 + \cdots, \qquad (IV.18)$$

where \cdots denotes irrelevant terms in the weak-coupling limit.

The one-loop determinant of the fermionic fluctuations can also be calculated by the KK decomposition. As in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ case, the contributions from the non-zero modes cancel out and only the KK zero modes contribute to the determinant. In the weak coupling limit, the total contribution from the fermionic fluctuations is given by (see Appendix. C 3)

$$\sum_{a=1}^{N-1} \log \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_F^0} \bigg|_a = -N m_b x_r + \mathcal{O}(g^2). \tag{IV.19}$$

C. Contribution to partition function

The one-loop determinants of the b-th component fields can be obtained from Eqs. (III.22)-(III.24) and (III.28) by replacing $m \to m_b$. Combining it with the classical bion effective action (IV.11) and the one-loop determinants of the a-th components ($a \neq b$) given in Eqs. (IV.14), (IV.15) and (IV.19), we find that the integrand of the quasi-moduli integral (IV.12) is given by

$$\mathcal{J}_b \exp\left(-S_{R,b}\right) = \mathcal{A}_b \left(\frac{4m_b^2 R}{g_R^2}\right)^2 \exp\left(-\frac{4\pi m_b R}{g_R^2}\right) \exp\left(\frac{8\pi m_b R}{g_R^2}\cos\phi_r e^{-m_b x_r} - 2m_b \epsilon x_r\right) + \cdots, (\text{IV}.20)$$

where we have defined the constant A_b as

$$\mathcal{A}_b \equiv \left[\frac{\Gamma(1-m_bR)}{\Gamma(1+m_bR)}\right]^2 \prod_{a\neq b} \frac{m_a}{m_a-m_b} \frac{\Gamma(1+(m_a-m_b)R)}{\Gamma(1-(m_a-m_b)R)} \frac{\Gamma(1-m_aR)}{\Gamma(1+m_aR)}.$$
 (IV.21)

The parameter ϵ is the the effective deformation parameter defined in the same way as in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model⁹

$$\epsilon \equiv 1 + \delta \epsilon.$$
 (IV.22)

Note that g_R^2 in the renormalized effective action Eq. (IV.20) is the coupling constant renormalized at 1/R, which appeared as a result of the renormalization procedure. The renormalized effective action can also be written in terms of Λ related to g_R^2 as

$$\frac{1}{g_R^2} = -\frac{N}{2\pi} \log |R\Lambda| \qquad \left(= \frac{1}{g_0^2} - \frac{N}{2\pi} \log |R\Lambda_0| \right). \tag{IV.23}$$

Since the renormalized effective action in Eq. (IV.20) has the same form as that in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ case, we can apply the Lefschetz thimble method to the quasi-moduli integral (IV.12) as in the previous case. Using the results of the thimble integral summarized in Appendix D, we finally obtain the single bion contribution to the vacuum energy

$$E_1 = -\frac{\Gamma(\epsilon)}{\Gamma(1-\epsilon)} e^{\mp \pi i \epsilon} \sum_{b=1}^{N-1} 2m_b \mathcal{A}_b \left(\frac{4\pi m_b R}{g_R^2}\right)^{2(1-\epsilon)} |R\Lambda|^{2Nm_b R} + \cdots, \qquad (IV.24)$$

where the upper (lower sign) corresponds to the positive (negative) imaginary part given to g_R^2 in order to avoid the Stokes line in the parameter space. Again, the single bion contribution vanishes when the deformation parameter $\delta\epsilon$ is turned off ($\epsilon=1$). This is consistent with the fact that the vacuum energy is exactly zero for a supersymmetric vacuum. A similar phenomenon can be seen in the model with n_F copies of fermionic degrees of freedom. For $n_F=1,2,\cdots$, the one-loop determinant from the fermion fluctuations (IV.19) is multiplied by n_F so that the result (IV.24) can be easily generalized to the case of n_F copies of fermion by redefining ϵ as

$$\epsilon \equiv 1 + \delta \epsilon \rightarrow \epsilon \equiv 1 + \delta \epsilon + \frac{N}{2}(n_{\rm F} - 1).$$
(IV.25)

In the case of quantum mechanics, the general theorem states [28, 35] that the vacuum energy vanishes when this ϵ becomes a positive integer. Also in the 2D case, Eq. (IV.24) implies that E_1 vanishes for $\epsilon \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$. Hence in the absence of the deformation $\delta \epsilon$, the single bion contribution vanishes for any n_F when N is even. On the other hand, when N is odd, there is a non-trivial non-perturbative correction for even n_F . Such a case provides a simple example of a non-trivial bion correction and resurgence structure

⁹ It would be helpful to comment that the linear term $-2m_bx_r$ in Eq. (IV.20) emerges due to the bosonic KK zero modes in Eq. (IV.14) and the fermionic KK zero modes in Eq. (IV.19) as $(N-2)m_bx_r - Nm_bx_r = -2m_bx_r$.

without the deformation parameter $\delta\epsilon$.

When $E_1 = 0$ in the absence of the deformation, we need to consider expansion in powers of the deformation parameter $\delta \epsilon$ in order to see non-vanishing non-perturbative contributions

$$E_1 = \sum_{b=1}^{N-1} C_b |R\Lambda|^{2Nm_b R} \left[\delta \epsilon + 2 \left(\psi(\epsilon_0) - \log \frac{4\pi m_b R}{g_R^2} \mp \frac{\pi i}{2} \right) \delta \epsilon^2 + \cdots \right], \tag{IV.26}$$

where $\psi(\epsilon_0)$ is the digamma function, $\epsilon_0 \equiv \epsilon \mid_{\delta \epsilon = 0} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ and

$$C_b = -2m_b \mathcal{A}_b \left[\Gamma(\epsilon_0) \left(\frac{4\pi m_b R}{g_R^2} \right)^{1-\epsilon_0} \right]^2.$$
 (IV.27)

Although the imaginary ambiguity disappears at the leading order of the expansion, the higher order expansion coefficients have non-trivial imaginary parts with ambiguous signs. Since these ambiguities in the non-perturbative bion contribution should be canceled by the Borel resummation ambiguity of the perturbation series, the large order behavior of the perturbation series can be determined from this single bion contribution as in the case of the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model.

For the \mathbb{Z}_N -symmetric boundary condition, which is realized by setting the parameters m_a ($a=1,\dots,N-1$) as $m_a=\frac{a}{N}\frac{1}{R}$, the leading term of the result Eq. (IV.26) is of order $|R\Lambda|^2$. This is consistent with the renormalon contribution $|\Lambda|^2 \propto e^{-2\pi/(g_R^2N)}$. This result again indicates that the renormalon ambiguity can be canceled by the bion contribution, and hence the bion could be identified as the infrared renormalon.

V. SUMMARY AND DISCUSSION

In this paper, we have calculated the semiclassical contributions from the bion saddle points in the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ models on $\mathbb{R} \times S^1$ with twisted boundary conditions, with emphasis on its consistency with the infrared renormalon. We have discussed the bion contributions in the 2D $\mathcal{N}=(2,2)$ supersymmetric model and its non-supersymmetric generalization with n_F copies of fermions and the deformation parameter $\delta\epsilon$, including the cases corresponding to quasi-exactly-solvable model upon the dimensional reduction to quantum mechanics. We have derived the bion solutions composed of a pair of fractional instanton and anti-instanton by promoting that of the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ quantum mechanics to the 2D system. We discussed the renormalization of the effective action on the quasi-moduli space of the bion configurations, which is parametrized by the relative distance and phase between the fractional instanton and anti-instanton. The quantum fluctuation around the bion background renormalizes the coupling constant in the effective action, leading to the emergence of the dynamical scale. From the renormalized effective action, we obtained the bion contribution to the vacuum energy. Although the vacuum energy vanishes for the SUSY and quasi-exactly-solvable cases, we have shown that there are non-vanishing bion contributions exhibiting the structure expected from the resurgence theory by expanding the vacuum energy in powers of the deformation parameter $\delta\epsilon$. We showed that the imaginary ambiguity in the bion contributions is

consistent with the expected infrared renormalon ambiguity. This is the first result revealing the explicit relation between the bion contribution and the infrared renormalon ambiguity in quantum field theories.

One of topics left for future works is the large-N limit with the \mathbb{Z}_N twisted boundary condition. Since the \mathbb{Z}_N symmetric phase has been shown to be continuous [120] as the compactification radius is increased, it would be interesting to study whether the bion contribution survives in the large-N limit. Studying the large radius limit will make the relation between the bion and the renormalon more direct.

In this paper we have not considered the twisted masses for the chiral multiplets, which can be introduced without breaking the $\mathcal{N}=(2,2)$ supersymmetry. The twisted masses give a potential term proportional to a squared norm of a linear combination of the Killing vectors for the holomorphic isometries. Although there is no essential change in the single bion solutions, such potential terms can modify the one-loop determinants. It would be interesting to discuss how the bion contributions and imaginary ambiguities are modified in the presence of the twisted masses.

We here comment on the full trans-series and complex multi-bion solutions. In the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ quantum mechanics, the multi-bion contributions are building blocks of the full trans-series of physical quantities. Such multi-bion solutions give non-perturbative contributions also in the present field theoretical case. However, we should remember that they are not enough in the 2D $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ quantum field theory. In addition to them, there are bion configurations composed of instanton and anti-instanton each of which has an integer topological charge. Such configurations also contribute to the full trans-series and it is quite possible that they may become more important as we increase the compactification radius R.

Since the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ manifold can be embedded into any Kähler manifolds of the form of coset spaces G/H, our work can be generalized to 2D $\mathcal{N}=2$ SUSY nonlinear sigma models on Kähler G/H manifolds and their SUSY breaking deformations.

In 4D gauge theory such as Yang-Mills and QCD with an appropriate compactification, we may be able to take a similar procedure to derive contributions from bion configurations. One of the important questions in these theories is what are quasi-moduli and whether one can perform the quasi-moduli integral. Another question is whether bions are complex solutions of the complexified gauge theory. Future works are devoted to the investigation on these questions.

Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to the organizers and participants of "RIMS-iTHEMS International Workshop on Resurgence Theory" at RIKEN, Kobe and "Resurgent Asymptotics in Physics and Mathematics" at Kavli Institute for Theoretical Physics for giving them a chance to deepen their ideas. This work is supported by the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science, and Technology(MEXT)-Supported Program for the Strategic Research Foundation at Private Universities "Topological Science" (Grant No. S1511006). This work is also supported in part by the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS) Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research (KAKENHI) Grant Numbers 18K03627 (T. F.), 16K17677 (T. M.), 16H03984 (M. N.) and 18H01217 (N. S., T. F., T. M. and M. N.). The work of M.N. is also supported in part by a Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research on Innovative Areas "Topological Materials"

Science" (KAKENHI Grant No. 15H05855) from MEXT of Japan. The work of S. K. is supported in part by the US Department of Energy Grant No. DE-FG02-03ER41260.

Appendix A: An example of quasi-moduli space

In this appendix, we illustrate the concept of the quasi-moduli space by using an example of a simple zero dimensional model. Let us consider the perturbation expansion of the following integral on \mathbb{R}^2

$$Z \equiv \int d^2 \phi \, \exp\left(-S/g^2\right) \quad \text{with} \quad S \equiv S_0 + g^2 S_2, \quad S_0 \equiv \left[(\phi^1)^2 + (\phi^2)^2 - 1\right]^2, \quad S_2 \equiv 2\epsilon(\phi^1)^2. \quad (A.1)$$

The leading order part S_0 is invariant under the rotation and has degenerate minima corresponding to the spontaneously broken rotational symmetry

$$\frac{\partial S_0}{\partial \phi^i} \bigg|_{\phi = \varphi_0} = 0 \quad \Longrightarrow \quad \begin{pmatrix} \varphi_0^1 \\ \varphi_0^2 \end{pmatrix} \equiv \begin{pmatrix} \cos \eta \\ \sin \eta \end{pmatrix}.$$
(A.2)

This flat direction is lifted by the symmetry breaking term S_2 , so that η can be viewed as the pseudo-Nambu-Goldstone mode and only two points $(\eta = \pm \frac{\pi}{2})$ remain the discrete minima of S. Since the symmetry breaking term vanishes in the weak coupling limit $g \to 0$, the parameter η can also be viewed as the quasi-modulus, which becomes exact flat direction for g = 0. Let us determine the quasi-moduli space, which is described by the embedding $\eta \to \phi^i = \varphi^i(\eta)$ satisfying the valley equation¹⁰

$$0 = P \left(\frac{\partial_{\phi^1} S}{\partial_{\phi^2} S} \right)_{\phi = \varphi(\eta)}, \tag{A.3}$$

where P is the projection operator onto the "massive" direction

$$P = \mathbf{1}_2 - \frac{1}{(\partial_{\eta} \varphi^i)^2} \begin{pmatrix} \partial_{\eta} \varphi^1 \\ \partial_{\eta} \varphi^2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \partial_{\eta} \varphi^1 & \partial_{\eta} \varphi^2 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{A.4}$$

Starting from $\varphi_0^i(\eta)$, we can perturbatively solve the valley solution. Let $\xi^i(\eta)$ be the deviation from $\varphi_0^i(\eta)$ satisfying the orthogonality condition

$$\begin{pmatrix} \varphi^1(\eta) \\ \varphi^2(\eta) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \varphi_0^1(\eta) + \xi^1(\eta) \\ \varphi_0^2(\eta) + \xi^2(\eta) \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \xi_i \, \partial_\eta \varphi_0^i = 0. \tag{A.5}$$

This valley equation can be obtained from Eqs. (III.1) and (III.2) for the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model by replacing $G \to \delta_{ij}$ and $g^{\bar{\beta}\alpha} \to g^{\eta\eta} = 1/(\partial_{\eta}\varphi^i)^2$.

Expanding ξ^i as $\xi^i(\eta) = g^2 \xi_2^i(\eta) + g^4 \xi_4^i(\eta) + \cdots$, the valley equation can be solved order-by-order

$$h\begin{pmatrix} \xi_2^1 \\ \xi_2^2 \end{pmatrix} = -4\cos^2\eta \begin{pmatrix} \cos\eta \\ \sin\eta \end{pmatrix} \qquad \Longrightarrow \qquad \begin{pmatrix} \xi_2^1 \\ \xi_2^2 \end{pmatrix} = -\frac{1}{2}\epsilon\cos^2\eta \begin{pmatrix} \cos\eta \\ \sin\eta \end{pmatrix},$$

$$h\begin{pmatrix} \xi_4^1 \\ \xi_4^2 \end{pmatrix} = 2(3\cos^2\eta - 4)\cos^2\eta \begin{pmatrix} \cos\eta \\ \sin\eta \end{pmatrix} \implies \begin{pmatrix} \xi_2^1 \\ \xi_2^2 \end{pmatrix} = \frac{1}{4}(3\cos^2\eta - 4)\cos^2\eta \begin{pmatrix} \cos\eta \\ \sin\eta \end{pmatrix},$$

$$\vdots$$

where h is the Hessian of S_0

$$h = 8 \begin{pmatrix} \cos^2 \eta & \sin \eta \cos \eta \\ \sin \eta \cos \eta & \sin^2 \eta \end{pmatrix}. \tag{A.6}$$

Actually, in the case of this simple example, we can exactly solve the valley equation without expansion. By setting

$$\begin{pmatrix} \varphi^{1}(\eta) \\ \varphi^{2}(\eta) \end{pmatrix} = r(\eta) \begin{pmatrix} \cos \eta \\ \sin \eta \end{pmatrix}, \tag{A.7}$$

the valley equation can be rewritten as

$$0 = \frac{4rX}{r^2 + (\partial_{\eta}r)^2} \begin{pmatrix} \partial_{\eta}(r\sin\eta) \\ -\partial_{\eta}(r\cos\eta) \end{pmatrix}, \text{ with } X \equiv g^2\epsilon\cos\eta\,\partial_{\eta}(r\sin\eta) + r(r^2 - 1). \tag{A.8}$$

The solution of X = 0 satisfying $\lim_{g\to 0} r = 1$ is an ellipse

$$r(\eta) = \sqrt{\frac{1 - g^2 \epsilon}{1 - g^2 \epsilon \sin^2 \eta}}, \qquad \left(\frac{1}{1 - g^2 \epsilon} (\varphi^1)^2 + (\varphi^2)^2 = 1\right).$$
 (A.9)

On this quasi-moduli space, the effective action is given by

$$S_{\text{eff}}(\eta) = S|_{\phi = \varphi(\eta)} = [r(\eta)^2 - 1]^2 - 2(1 - g^2 \epsilon)[r(\eta)^2 - 1].$$
 (A.10)

By changing the valuables from (ϕ^1, ϕ^2) to $(\eta, \delta\varphi)$

$$\begin{pmatrix} \phi^1 \\ \phi^2 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \varphi^1(\eta) \\ \varphi^2(\eta) \end{pmatrix} + \frac{g \, \delta \varphi}{\sqrt{(\partial_\eta \varphi^1)^2 + (\partial_\eta \varphi^2)^2}} \begin{pmatrix} \partial_\eta \varphi^2 \\ -\partial_\eta \varphi^1 \end{pmatrix},\tag{A.11}$$

the original integral can be rewritten as

$$Z = \int_0^{2\pi} d\eta \sqrt{g_{\eta\eta}} \exp\left(-\frac{S_{\text{eff}}}{g^2} - S_q\right),\tag{A.12}$$

where S_q is given by

$$\exp(-S_q) = g \int d\delta \varphi \, \frac{\sqrt{\tilde{g}_{\eta\eta}}}{\sqrt{g_{\eta\eta}}} \exp\left(-\frac{S_{\text{fluc}}}{g^2}\right), \qquad S_{\text{fluc}} \equiv S - S_{\text{eff}}, \tag{A.13}$$

with

$$\frac{\sqrt{\tilde{g}_{\eta\eta}}}{\sqrt{g_{\eta\eta}}} = \frac{\sqrt{(\partial_{\eta}\phi^{1})^{2} + (\partial_{\eta}\phi^{2})^{2}}}{\sqrt{(\partial_{\eta}\varphi^{1})^{2} + (\partial_{\eta}\varphi^{2})^{2}}} = 1 + \frac{g\,\delta\varphi}{1 - g^{2}\epsilon} \left(\frac{r^{2}}{\sqrt{r^{2} + (\partial_{\eta}r)^{2}}}\right)^{3}. \tag{A.14}$$

Thanks to the definition of the valley solution, there is no linear term of $\delta\varphi$ in $S_{\rm fluc}$

$$\frac{S_{\text{fluc}}}{g^2} = \delta \varphi^2 \left[\left(g \, \delta \varphi + \frac{2r^2}{\sqrt{r^2 + (\partial_{\eta} r)^2}} \right)^2 + \frac{2r^2 (\partial_{\eta} r)^2}{r^2 + (\partial_{\eta} r)^2} \right] = 4\delta \varphi^2 + \mathcal{O}(g), \tag{A.15}$$

so that we can integrate out $\delta \varphi$ by expanding the integrand in powers of g^2 as in the standard perturbation theory

$$\exp\left(-S_q\right) = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}g}{2} \left[1 + \frac{g^2 \epsilon}{2} \cos^2 \eta + \mathcal{O}(g^4) \right]. \tag{A.16}$$

Then the integrand for Z can be expanded as

$$Z = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}g}{2} \int_0^{2\pi} d\eta \left[1 + g^2 \epsilon^2 \cos^4 \eta + \mathcal{O}(g^4) \right] \exp\left(-2\epsilon \cos^2 \eta \right). \tag{A.17}$$

Evaluating the quasi-moduli integral, we obtain the perturbation series of Z

$$Z = \pi^{\frac{3}{2}} g e^{-\epsilon} I_0(\epsilon) \left[1 + \frac{g^2 \epsilon}{4} \left(2\epsilon - (1 + 2\epsilon) \frac{I_1(\epsilon)}{I_0(\epsilon)} \right) + \mathcal{O}(g^4) \right], \tag{A.18}$$

where $I_0(\epsilon)$ denotes the modified Bessel function of the first kind. We can check that the perturbation series derived in this way is consistent with that which can be obtained from the Borel resummed form of Z

$$Z = \frac{\pi}{2} \int_0^\infty dt \, e^{-\frac{t}{g^2}} \frac{f\left(1 + \sqrt{t}\right) + f\left(1 - \sqrt{t}\right)}{\sqrt{t}}, \qquad f(z) = e^{-\epsilon z} I_0(\epsilon z), \tag{A.19}$$

which can be obtained by the change of variables $(\phi^1, \phi^2) = r(t) (\cos \eta, \sin \eta)$ with

$$r(t) = \begin{cases} \sqrt{1 + \sqrt{t}} & \text{for } |\phi^{i}|^{2} > 1\\ \sqrt{1 - \sqrt{t}} & \text{for } |\phi^{i}|^{2} < 1 \end{cases}, \tag{A.20}$$

and the η integration.

Appendix B: One-loop determinants around single bion background in $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model

In this appendix, we calculate the one-loop determinant around the single bion ansatz (III.17) in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model. For simplicity, we fix the center of mass position and overall phase and set $x_{\pm} = \pm x_r/2$ and $\phi_{\pm} = \pm \phi_r/2$. We will use the following theorem to calculate functional determinants (see, e.g., Appendix B of Ref. [25]). Let ξ^{\pm} be functions such that

$$(-\partial_x^2 + V) \xi^{\pm} = 0, \qquad \lim_{x \to \pm \infty} \xi^{\pm} = e^{\mp Mx}, \qquad (M^2 \equiv V(x \to \pm \infty)). \tag{B.1}$$

Then the functional determinant of $-\partial_x^2 + V$ is given by

$$\frac{\det(-\partial_x^2 + V)}{\det(-\partial_x^2 + M^2)} = \lim_{x \to \pm \infty} e^{\pm Mx} \xi^{\pm}.$$
 (B.2)

1. Bosonic one-loop determinant in the KK decomposition

Let us first consider the functional determinant of Δ_B defined in Eq. (III.8). Since the background is independent of y except for the twist factor, it is convenient to use the KK expansion for the bosonic fluctuation

$$\xi = \sum_{n = -\infty}^{\infty} \xi_n(x) e^{i\left(\frac{n}{R} + m\right)y}.$$
 (B.3)

Then the functional determinant det Δ_B decomposes into an infinite product of the contributions from the KK modes det $\Delta_B|_n$. Since the contribution from the KK zero mode is essentially the same as the 1D case [25], we focus on the non-zero mode $(n \neq 0)$ in the following.

As explained in Sec. IIIB, we consider the weak coupling limit keeping the background bion ansatz in the vicinity of the saddle points. In other words, we fix the deviation from the saddle point

$$\delta x_r \equiv x_r - \frac{1}{\omega} \log \frac{4\omega^2}{\omega^2 - m^2},\tag{B.4}$$

and take the weak coupling limit $g \to 0$. In this limit, the operator Δ_B in Eq. (III.8) becomes a diagonal matrix, i.e. the equations for ξ and $\bar{\xi}$ become independent. For the *n*-th KK mode of ξ , the leading order part of Δ_B is given by

$$\Delta_{B|n} = \begin{cases} \left[\partial_{x} + \frac{n}{R} - m \tanh(md_{-}) \right] \left[\partial_{x} - \frac{n}{R} + m \tanh(md_{-}) \right] + \mathcal{O}(g^{2}) & \text{for } x \approx -x_{r}/2 \\ \left[\partial_{x} + \frac{n}{R} - m \right] \left[\partial_{x} - \frac{n}{R} + m \right] & + \mathcal{O}(g^{2}) & \text{for } x \approx 0 \\ \left[\partial_{x} - \frac{n}{R} - m \tanh(md_{+}) \right] \left[\partial_{x} + \frac{n}{R} + m \tanh(md_{+}) \right] + \mathcal{O}(g^{2}) & \text{for } x \approx x_{r}/2 \end{cases}$$
(B.5)

where d_{\pm} are the distances from the constituent fractional instantons

$$d_{\pm} \equiv x \mp \frac{x_r}{2}.\tag{B.6}$$

By applying the theorem (B.2), we can determine $\det \Delta_B|_n$, from the solution of the differential equation $\Delta_B|_n \xi = 0$. Solving the equation in each region, we obtain the solution as

$$\xi = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2} e^{\frac{n}{R}x - \frac{mx_r}{2}} \operatorname{sech}(md_-) \left[a_1 - a_2 F_-(x) \right] + \mathcal{O}(g^2) & \text{for } x \approx -x_r/2 \\ b_1 e^{\left(\frac{n}{R} - m\right)x} + b_2 e^{-\left(\frac{n}{R} - m\right)x} + \mathcal{O}(g^2) & \text{for } x \approx 0 \\ \frac{1}{2} e^{-\frac{n}{R}x - \frac{mx_r}{2}} \operatorname{sech}(md_+) \left[c_1 + c_2 F_+(x) \right] + \mathcal{O}(g^2) & \text{for } x \approx x_r/2 \end{cases}$$
(B.7)

where $F_{\pm}(x)$ are given by

$$F_{\pm}(x) = 8\left(\frac{n}{R} + m\right)e^{mx_r} \int dx \, e^{\pm\frac{2n}{R}x} \cosh^2(md_{\pm}).$$
 (B.8)

Let us consider the KK modes with n > 0. The solution ξ^- which degreeses exponentially for $x \to -\infty$ can be obtained by setting $a_1 = 1$, $a_2 = 0$ in the general solution (B.7). Then, by connecting the solutions in the neighboring regions, we can determine the coefficients b_1 and c_2 as

$$b_1 = e^{-mx_r}, c_2 = \frac{\frac{n}{R} - m}{\frac{n}{R} + m} e^{-2mx_r}.$$
 (B.9)

From the asymptotic form of ξ_{-} for large x, we find that det $\Delta_{B}|_{n}$ for n>0 is given by

$$\frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0}\bigg|_n = \lim_{x \to \infty} e^{-\left(\frac{n}{R} + m\right)x} \xi^- = c_2 = \frac{\frac{n}{R} - m}{\frac{n}{R} + m} e^{-2mx_r}.$$
(B.10)

For n < 0, the solution ξ^- which degreeses exponentially for $x \to -\infty$ can be obtained by setting $a_1 = 0$, $a_2 = 1$. Connecting the solution, we can determine b_2 and c_1 as

$$b_2 = \frac{\frac{n}{R} + m}{\frac{n}{R} - m} e^{mx_r}, \qquad c_1 = \frac{\frac{n}{R} + m}{\frac{n}{R} - m} e^{2mx_r}.$$
 (B.11)

Therefore, $\det \Delta_B|_n$ for n < 0 is given by

$$\frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0}\bigg|_n = \lim_{x \to \infty} e^{\left(\frac{n}{R} + m\right)x} \xi^- = c_1 = \frac{\frac{n}{R} + m}{\frac{n}{R} - m} e^{2mx_r}.$$
(B.12)

Combining the contributions from the positive and negative KK modes in Eqs. (B.10) and (B.12), we find that the total contribution of bosonic KK modes is given by

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left[\log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \bigg|_n + \log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \bigg|_{-n} \right] = 2 \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \log \frac{\frac{n}{R} - m}{\frac{n}{R} + m}.$$
 (B.13)

Since this infinite sum is divergent, let us consider the zeta function regularization

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \log \frac{\frac{n}{R} - m}{\frac{n}{R} + m} = \lim_{s \to 0} \frac{\partial}{\partial s} \left[\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{\Lambda_0}{\frac{n}{R} + m} \right)^s - \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{\Lambda_0}{\frac{n}{R} - m} \right)^s \right], \tag{B.14}$$

where Λ_0 is an arbitrary parameter which can be identified with a UV cutoff scale. Using the Hurwitz zeta function $\zeta(s,z)$, which satisfies

$$\zeta(s,z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{(z+l)^s}, \qquad \zeta(0,z) = -z + \frac{1}{2}, \qquad \lim_{s \to 0} \frac{\partial}{\partial s} \zeta(s,z) = \log \frac{\Gamma(z)}{\sqrt{2\pi}}, \tag{B.15}$$

we obtain the following regularized KK mode contribution with the cutoff dependence

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \log \frac{\frac{n}{R} - m}{\frac{n}{R} + m} = \lim_{s \to 0} \partial_s \left[(R\Lambda_0)^s \left\{ \zeta(s, 1 + mR) - \zeta(s, 1 - mR) \right\} \right]$$

$$= -2mR \log R\Lambda_0 + \log \frac{\Gamma(1 + mR)}{\Gamma(1 - mR)}, \tag{B.16}$$

This result gives the first equality in Eq. (III.24).

2. Large KK momentum expansion

Here, we discuss the UV divergence of the bosonic one-loop determinant in more detail by using the large KK momentum expansion. For large KK momentum (large n), the bosonic one-loop determinant can be expanded as

$$\frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0}\Big|_n = 1 + \frac{1}{n}A + \mathcal{O}(n^{-2}). \tag{B.17}$$

The expansion coefficient A determines the UV divergent part as

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \log \left. \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \right|_n = A \log R\Lambda_0 + \{\text{UV finite terms}\}, \tag{B.18}$$

where we have used the relation

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n} = \log R\Lambda_0 + \gamma, \tag{B.19}$$

which can be obtained by differentiating Eq. (B.16) with respect to m and setting m = 0. Eq. (B.18) implies that if we are interested only in the UV divergent part, it is sufficient to calculate the constant A by using the large KK momentum expansion.

By expanding the fluctuation as

$$\xi(x,y) = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \xi_n(x) e^{i\left(\frac{n}{R}+m\right)y}, \qquad \bar{\xi}(x,y) = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \tilde{\xi}_n(x) e^{i\left(\frac{n}{R}-m\right)y}, \tag{B.20}$$

the equation for the bosonic fluctuations become

$$\Delta_B \begin{pmatrix} \xi \\ \bar{\xi} \end{pmatrix} \rightarrow \Delta_B|_n \begin{pmatrix} \xi_n \\ \tilde{\xi}_n \end{pmatrix},$$
(B.21)

where $\Delta_B|_n$ is the operator which can be obtained by replacing ∇ , $\bar{\nabla}$, ∇^* and $\bar{\nabla}^*$ in Eq. (III.8) as

$$\nabla \rightarrow \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_1 + \frac{n}{R} + m \right) + 2iA_z, \qquad \bar{\nabla} \rightarrow \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_1 - \frac{n}{R} - m \right) + 2iA_{\bar{z}},$$
 (B.22)

$$\nabla^* \to \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_1 + \frac{n}{R} - m \right) - 2iA_z, \qquad \bar{\nabla}^* \to \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_1 - \frac{n}{R} + m \right) - 2iA_{\bar{z}}.$$
 (B.23)

By generalizing the theorem (B.2), the functional determinant of $\Delta_B|_n$ can be calculated as follows (see Appendix B of Ref. [25]). For n > 0, let Ξ_n be a 2-by-2 matrix (a linearly independent pair of solutions of the linearized equation) such that

$$\Delta_B|_n \Xi_n = 0, \qquad \Xi_n = \begin{pmatrix} e^{\left(\frac{n}{R} + m\right)x} & 0\\ 0 & e^{\left(\frac{n}{R} - m\right)x} \end{pmatrix} \exp W_n, \tag{B.24}$$

where W is a 2-by-2matrix which converges in the limit $x \to -\infty$

$$\lim_{x \to -\infty} W_n = \text{const.} \tag{B.25}$$

Then the one-loop determinant can be written as

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \Big|_n = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, \partial_x \log \det \exp W_n = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, \text{Tr} \, \partial_x W_n.$$
 (B.26)

By expanding W_n in powers of 1/n as

$$W_n = W_{n,0} + \frac{1}{n}W_{n,1} + \frac{1}{n^2}W_{n,2} + \cdots,$$
(B.27)

we can recursively determine $\partial_x W_{n,k}$ by solving $\Delta_B|_n \Xi_n = 0$ order-by-order. Then we can show that

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \operatorname{Tr} \partial_x W_n = -\frac{2R}{n} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, \frac{|\partial_x \varphi_B|^2 + m^2 |\varphi_B|^2}{(1 + |\varphi_B|^2)^2} + \mathcal{O}(n^{-2}). \tag{B.28}$$

The KK modes with n < 0 gives the same contribution to the divergent part. As in the case of the classical bion effective action (see footnote 7), we can evaluate the integral in Eq. (B.28) up to the subleading order in the weak coupling limit. By using the zeta function regularization in Eq. (B.19), we

find that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left[\log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \bigg|_n + \log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \bigg|_{-n} \right] = -4mR \log R\Lambda_0 \left[1 - 2\cos \phi_r e^{-mx_r} + \mathcal{O}(g^4) \right] + \cdots . \quad (B.29)$$

This correctly renormalizes the coupling constant g in the effective action. From this expression, we can read the second equality in Eq. (III.24).

3. Fermionic one-loop determinant

Next, let us consider the fermionic one-loop determinant in the bion background. For a single pair of (χ_l, χ_r) in Eq. (III.6), the one-loop determinant is given by

$$\det \Delta_F = \det(\nabla \bar{\nabla}) = \det(\bar{\nabla} \nabla), \qquad \det \Delta_F^0 = \det(\partial \bar{\partial}). \tag{B.30}$$

Note that both ∇ and $\bar{\nabla}$ defined in Eq. (III.10) have no zero mode in the bion background. It is convenient to expand the fluctuations into the KK modes as

$$\chi_{l}(x,y) = e^{-2i\int^{x} dx A_{x}} \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{iM_{n}y} \chi_{l,n}(x), \quad \chi_{r}(x,y) = e^{-2i\int^{x} dx A_{x}} \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{iM_{n}y} \chi_{r,n}(x), \quad (B.31)$$

where M_n is the KK mass

$$M_n = \frac{n}{R} + m. (B.32)$$

Since each KK sector is an eigen subspace of the operators Δ_F and Δ_F^0 , we can decompose the determinants as

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_F^0} = \sum_{n = -\infty}^{\infty} \log \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_F^0} \Big|_n.$$
(B.33)

In the n-th KK sector, the explicit form of the operators are given by

$$\nabla \bar{\nabla} \big|_{n} = \frac{1}{4} \left(\partial_{x} + 2A_{y} + M_{n} \right) \left(\partial_{x} - 2A_{y} - M_{n} \right), \qquad \partial \bar{\partial} = \frac{1}{4} \left(\partial_{x}^{2} - M_{n}^{2} \right). \tag{B.34}$$

Let us calculate the determinant by using the theorem (B.2). Let χ_{\pm} be the solutions of $\nabla \bar{\nabla}|_{n} \chi_{\pm} = 0$ with the following asymptotic behaviors

$$\chi_{\pm} \to \begin{cases} e^{\mp |M_n|x} & \text{for } x \to \pm \infty \\ \mathcal{C}^{\pm} e^{\mp |M_n|x} + \mathcal{D}^{\pm} e^{\pm |M_n|x} & \text{for } x \to \pm \infty \end{cases}$$
 (B.35)

Then the ratio of the determinants is given by

$$\frac{\det(\nabla \bar{\nabla})}{\det(\partial \bar{\partial})}\Big|_{n} = C^{+} = C^{-}. \tag{B.36}$$

The solution of $\bar{\nabla}\chi = 0$ gives χ_- for $n \geq 0$ and χ_+ for n < 0

$$\chi_{-} = e^{M_n x} \exp \left[2 \int_{-\infty}^{x} dx' A_y(x') \right] \quad \text{(for } n \ge 0\text{)},$$
 (B.37)

$$\chi_{+} = e^{M_n x} \exp \left[2 \int_{-\infty}^{x} dx' A_y(x') \right] \quad \text{(for } n < 0\text{)}.$$
 (B.38)

Therefore the determinant is given by

$$\frac{\det(\nabla \bar{\nabla})}{\det(\partial \bar{\partial})}\Big|_{n} = \exp\left[\pm 2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, A_{y}(x)\right] \quad \text{(for } n \ge 0 \text{ and } n < 0 \text{ respectively)}. \tag{B.39}$$

It follows that all the fermionic contributions cancel out except for the KK zero mode

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_F^0} = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \log \frac{\det(\nabla \bar{\nabla})}{\det(\partial \bar{\partial})} \Big|_n = 2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, A_y(x) = -2mx_r + \mathcal{O}(g^2). \tag{B.40}$$

This result gives Eqs. (III.27) and (III.28).

Appendix C: One-loop determinants around single bion background in $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model

In this appendix, we discuss the one-loop determinants around the single bion backgrounds in the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model in Eq. (IV.8). As in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ case, we fix the center of mass position and overall phase and set $x_{\pm} = \pm x_r/2$ and $\phi_{\pm} = \pm \phi_r/2$.

1. Bosonic one-loop determinant in the KK decomposition

When the single bion ansatz of the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model is embedded in the *b*-th component field φ^b , the fluctuation of φ^b gives the same determinant as in the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ case in Eqs. (III.22)-(III.24) and (III.28) with m replaced by m_b . For $\delta\varphi^a$ ($a \neq b$), it is convenient to redefine the fields as

$$\delta \varphi^a = g\sqrt{1 + |\varphi_B|^2} \exp\left(-i \int^x dx' A_x(x')\right) \xi^a, \tag{C.1}$$

and expand the normalized fluctuation ξ^a into the KK modes

$$\xi^a = \sum_{n = -\infty}^{\infty} e^{i\left(\frac{n}{R} + m_a\right)y} \, \xi_n^a. \tag{C.2}$$

Then the linearized equation for the n-th KK mode of ξ^a becomes

$$0 = \Delta_B|_{n,a} \,\xi_n^a = \left[\partial_x^2 - \left(\frac{n}{R} + m_a + A_y\right)^2 + \frac{|\partial_x \varphi_B|^2 + m_b^2 |\varphi_B|^2}{(1 + |\varphi_B|^2)^2}\right] \xi_n^a + \mathcal{O}(g^2). \tag{C.3}$$

The leading order part of the operator $\Delta_B|_{n,a}$ is given by

$$\Delta_{B}|_{n,a} = \begin{cases}
\left[\partial_{x} + M_{n,a} - \frac{m_{b}}{1 + e^{-2m_{b}d_{-}}}\right] \left[\partial_{x} - M_{n,a} + \frac{m_{b}}{1 + e^{-2m_{b}d_{-}}}\right] + \mathcal{O}(g^{2}) & \text{for } x \approx -x_{r}/2 \\
\left[\partial_{x} + M_{n,a} - m_{b}\right] \left[\partial_{x} - M_{n,a} + m_{b}\right] & + \mathcal{O}(g^{2}) & \text{for } x \approx 0 \\
\left[\partial_{x} - M_{n,a} + \frac{m_{b}}{1 + e^{2m_{b}d_{+}}}\right] \left[\partial_{x} + M_{n,a} - \frac{m_{b}}{1 + e^{2m_{b}d_{+}}}\right] & + \mathcal{O}(g^{2}) & \text{for } x \approx x_{r}/2
\end{cases}$$
(C.4)

where $M_{n,a}$ is the KK mass and d_{\pm} are the distances from the fractional instantons

$$M_{n,a} = \frac{n}{R} + m_a, d_{\pm} = x \mp \frac{x_r}{2}.$$
 (C.5)

The leading order solution of $\Delta_B|_{n,a}\xi_n^a$ can be obtained by connecting the solutions in the neighboring regions. For $n \geq 0$, the decreasing solution as $x \to -\infty$ is given by

$$\xi_n^a = e^{M_{n,a}x} \times \begin{cases} (1 + e^{2m_b d_-})^{-\frac{1}{2}} & \text{for } x \approx -x_r/2 \\ \exp[-m_b d_-] + \cdots & \text{for } x \approx 0 \\ (1 + e^{-2m_b d_+})^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left(\frac{M_{n,a} - m_b}{M_{n,a}} e^{-m_b x_r} + e^{-2m_b x} \right) + \cdots & \text{for } x \approx x_r/2 \end{cases}$$
 (C.6)

Similarly, for n < 0 the decreasing solution as $x \to \infty$ is given by

$$\xi_n^a = e^{M_{n,a}x} \begin{cases} (1 + e^{2m_b d_-})^{-\frac{1}{2}} \frac{M_{n,a}}{M_{n,a} - m_b} e^{m_b x_r} + \cdots & \text{for } x \approx -x_r/2 \\ \frac{M_{n,a}}{M_{n,a} - m_b} e^{-m_b d_+} + \cdots & \text{for } x \approx 0 \\ (1 + e^{-2m_b d_+})^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left(1 + \frac{M_{n,a}}{M_{n,a} - m_b} e^{-2m_b d_+}\right) & \text{for } x \approx x_r/2 \end{cases}$$
(C.7)

From the asymptotic behavior of these solutions, the one-loop determinant can be read off as

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0}\Big|_{n,a} \approx \mp \left[\log \frac{\frac{n}{R} + m_a}{\frac{n}{R} + m_a - m_b} + m_b x_r\right],\tag{C.8}$$

where - is for $n \ge 0$ and + is for n < 0. Therefore, the contribution of the a-th component of the bosonic fluctuation to the one-loop determinant is given by

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \Big|_a = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left[\log \frac{\frac{n}{R} + m_a - m_b}{\frac{n}{R} - m_a + m_b} - \log \frac{\frac{n}{R} + m_a}{\frac{n}{R} - m_a} \right] - \log \frac{m_a}{m_a - m_b} - mx_r. \tag{C.9}$$

By using the zeta function regularization in Eq. (B.14), we find

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \bigg|_a = -2m_b R \log R \Lambda_0 - \log \frac{\Gamma(1 + (m_a - m_b)R)}{\Gamma(1 - (m_a - m_b)R)} \frac{\Gamma(1 - m_a R)}{\Gamma(1 + m_a R)} \frac{m_a}{m_a - m_b} - mx_r. \quad (C.10)$$

This gives Eq. (IV.14) and the first term of Eq. (IV.15).

2. Large KK momentum expansion

To see the UV divergence in more detail, let us consider the large KK momentum expansion. The solution of the linearized equation (C.3) which decreases as $x \to -\infty$ can be obtained by setting

$$\xi_n^a = \exp\left[\pm\left(\frac{n}{R} + m_a\right)x + \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n^k} W_{n,a,k}\right],\tag{C.11}$$

and expanding the equation in powers of n. Here + is for $n \ge 0$ and - is for n < 0. We can show that $\partial_x W_{n,a,k}$ satisfy

$$\partial_x W_{n,a,0} = \pm A_y, \quad \partial_x W_{n,a,1} = \mp \frac{R}{2} \left[\frac{|\partial_x \varphi_B|^2 + m_b^2 |\varphi_B|^2}{(1 + |\varphi_B|^2)^2} + m_b \partial_x \left(\frac{1}{1 + |\varphi_B|^2} \right) \right], \quad \cdots \quad (C.12)$$

By using the theorem (B.2), we find that the total contribution of the KK modes is given by

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \Big|_{a, \text{KK}} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \left[\frac{1}{n^k} \partial_x W_{n,a,k} + \frac{1}{(-n)^k} \partial_x W_{-n,a,k} \right]. \tag{C.13}$$

For k = 1, the summation with respect to n is divergent. By applying the zeta function regularization (B.19), we find that the divergent part is given by

$$\log \frac{\det \Delta_B}{\det \Delta_B^0} \Big|_{a,KK} = -R \log R \Lambda_0 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \frac{|\partial_x \varphi_B|^2 + m_b^2 |\varphi_B|^2}{(1 + |\varphi_B|^2)^2} + \cdots$$

$$= -2m_b R \log R \Lambda_0 \left[1 - 2\cos \phi_r e^{-m_b x_r} + \mathcal{O}(g^4) \right] + \cdots$$
(C.14)

This divergence consistently renormalizes by the coupling constant in the classical bion effective action. From this result, we can read off the second term of Eq. (IV.15).

3. Fermionic one-loop determinant

Next, let us calculate the fermionic one-loop determinant for a single pair of fermions (ψ_l^a, ψ_r^a) . It is convenient to redefine the fermionic fields as

$$\psi_{l,r}^{a} = g(1 + |\varphi_{B}|^{2})^{\frac{q_{a}}{2}} \chi_{l,r}^{a}, \quad \text{with } q_{a} = \begin{cases} 2 & \text{for } a = b \\ 1 & \text{for } a \neq b \end{cases}.$$
(C.15)

Then the linearized equations for the fermionic fluctuations become

$$(\partial + iq_a A_z) \chi_l^a = 0, \qquad (\bar{\partial} + iq_a A_{\bar{z}}) \chi_r^a = 0,$$
 (C.16)

The fermionic one-loop determinant can be calculated in an analogous way as in the case of the $\mathbb{C}P^1$ model. Generalizing the formula (B.40) to each component, we find that the fermionic contributions to the determinant is given by

$$\sum_{a=1}^{N-1} \log \frac{\det \Delta_F}{\det \Delta_F^0} \bigg|_a = \sum_{a=1}^{N-1} q_a \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx \, A_y(x) = -N m_b x_r + \mathcal{O}(g^2). \tag{C.17}$$

This gives the fermionic one-loop determinant in Eq. (IV.19).

Appendix D: Lefschetz thimble integral

In this appendix, we summarize the procedure to evaluate the quasi-moduli integral by means of the Lefschetz thimble method following the argument of Ref. [25]. The quasi-moduli integrals discussed in this paper take the form

$$[\mathcal{I}\bar{\mathcal{I}}] \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx_r \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} d\phi_r e^{-S}, \quad S(x_r, \phi_r) \equiv -\frac{8\pi mR}{g_R^2} \cos\phi_r e^{-mx_r} + 2m\epsilon x_r + \mathcal{O}(g^2). \quad (D.1)$$

We first complexify g_R^2 as $g_R^2 \to g_R^2 e^{i\theta}$ to avoid the Stokes line. The variables x_r and ϕ_r are also complexified as $x_r = x_R + ix_I \in \mathbb{C}$, $\phi_r = \phi_R + i\phi_I \in \mathbb{C}$. By solving the equations $\partial_{x_r} S = 0$ and $\partial_{\phi_r} S = 0$, we find that the saddle points are labeled by an integer $\sigma \in \mathbb{Z}$

$$x_{\sigma} = \frac{1}{m} \log \left(\frac{4\pi mR}{\epsilon g_R^2} \right) + \frac{i}{m} (\sigma \pi - \theta), \qquad \phi_{\sigma} = -(\sigma - 1)\pi \pmod{2\pi}, \qquad (D.2)$$

where $\sigma = 0$ and $\sigma = \pm 1$ corresponds to the real and complex bions, respectively. The thimbles \mathcal{J}_{σ} and the dual thimbles \mathcal{K}_{σ} associated with these saddle points are obtained by solving the flow equations

$$\frac{dx_r}{dt} = \frac{1}{2m} \frac{\overline{\partial S}}{\partial x_r}, \qquad \frac{d\phi_r}{dt} = \frac{m}{2} \frac{\overline{\partial S}}{\partial \phi_r}, \tag{D.3}$$

where the coefficients in the right hand sides of these equations are determined by the metric of the quasi-moduli space. By solving these equations, we find that the thimbles \mathcal{J}_{σ} are the planes specified by

$$mx_I = \sigma\pi - \theta, \qquad \phi_R = -(\sigma - 1)\pi,$$
 (D.4)

while the dual thimbles \mathcal{K}_{σ} are specified by the equations

$$mx_R - \phi_I = \log\left[\frac{4\pi mR}{\epsilon g_R^2} \frac{\sin \mathcal{Y}}{\mathcal{Y}}\right], \qquad mx_R + \phi_I = \log\left[\frac{4\pi mR}{\epsilon g_R^2} \frac{\sin \tilde{\mathcal{Y}}}{\tilde{\mathcal{Y}}}\right],$$
 (D.5)

where \mathcal{Y} and $\tilde{\mathcal{Y}}$ are given by

$$\mathcal{Y} \equiv mx_I + \phi_R - \pi + \theta, \quad \tilde{\mathcal{Y}} \equiv mx_I - \phi_R - (2\sigma - 1)\pi + \theta, \quad -\pi \le \mathcal{Y} \le \pi, \quad -\pi \le \tilde{\mathcal{Y}} \le \pi.$$
 (D.6)

By looking into these thimbles and dual thimbles, we find that the intersection numbers (n_{-1}, n_0, n_1) of the original integration contour and the dual thimbles \mathcal{K}_{-1} , \mathcal{K}_1 and \mathcal{K}_0 are given by

$$(n_{-1}, n_0, n_1) = \begin{cases} (0, -1, 1) & \text{for } \theta > 0 \\ (-1, 1, 0) & \text{for } \theta < 0 \end{cases}.$$
 (D.7)

Therefore, in the limit $\theta \to \pm 0$, the integral (D.1) has the ambiguity depending on the sign of θ

$$[\mathcal{I}\bar{\mathcal{I}}] = \begin{cases} Z_{\sigma=1} - Z_{\sigma=0} & \text{for } \theta \to +0 \\ Z_{\sigma=0} - Z_{\sigma=-1} & \text{for } \theta \to -0 \end{cases}, \tag{D.8}$$

where Z_{σ} denotes the integral along the thimble \mathcal{J}_{σ}

$$Z_{\sigma} = \int_{\mathcal{J}_{\sigma}} dx_r d\phi_r \exp\left[-S(x_r, \phi_r)\right] = \frac{i}{2m} \left(\frac{4\pi mR}{g_R^2}\right)^{-2\epsilon} e^{-2\pi i \epsilon \sigma} \Gamma(\epsilon)^2.$$
 (D.9)

Therefore, the integral (D.1) is evaluated as

$$[\mathcal{I}\bar{\mathcal{I}}] = \frac{1}{m} \left(\frac{4\pi mR}{g_R^2}\right)^{-2\epsilon} \sin \epsilon \pi \Gamma(\epsilon)^2 \times \begin{cases} e^{-\pi i \epsilon} & \text{for } \theta = +0\\ e^{+\pi i \epsilon} & \text{for } \theta = -0 \end{cases}.$$
 (D.10)

- [1] G. 't Hooft, "Can We Make Sense Out of Quantum Chromodynamics?," Subnucl. Ser. 15, 943 (1979).
- [2] M. Beneke, "Renormalons," Phys. Rept. **317**, 1 (1999) [hep-ph/9807443].
- [3] E. Brezin, J.-C. Le Guillou, and J. Zinn-Justin, "Perturbation Theory at Large Order. 2. Role of the Vacuum Instability", Phys. Rev. D 15 (1977) 1558-1564.
- [4] L. N. Lipatov, "Divergence of the Perturbation Theory Series and the Quasiclassical Theory", Sov. Phys. JETP 45 (1977) 216-223. [Zh. Eksp. Teor. Fiz.72,411(1977)].
- [5] E. B. Bogomolny, "Calculation Of Instanton Anti-instanton Contributions In Quantum Mechanics," Phys. Lett. B 91, 431 (1980).
- [6] J. Zinn-Justin, "Multi Instanton Contributions in Quantum Mechanics," Nucl. Phys. B 192, 125 (1981).
- [7] A. Voros, "The return of the quartic oscillator. The complex WKB method," Ann. de II. H. Poincare, A 39, 211 (1983).
- [8] G. Alvarez and C. Casares, "Exponentially small corrections in the asymptotic expansion of the eigenvalues of the cubic anharmonic oscillator." Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General 33.29 (2000): 5171.
- [9] G. Alvarez and C. Casares, "Uniform asymptotic and JWKB expansions for anharmonic oscillators." Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General 33.13 (2000): 2499.
- [10] G. Alvarez, "Langer-Cherry derivation of the multi-instanton expansion for the symmetric double well." Journal of mathematical physics 45.8 (2004): 3095.

- [11] J. Zinn-Justin and U. D. Jentschura, "Multi-instantons and exact results I: Conjectures, WKB expansions, and instanton interactions," Annals Phys. **313**, 197 (2004) [quant-ph/0501136].
- [12] J. Zinn-Justin and U. D. Jentschura, "Multi-instantons and exact results II: Specific cases, higher-order effects, and numerical calculations," Annals Phys. **313**, 269 (2004) [quant-ph/0501137].
- [13] U. D. Jentschura, A. Surzhykov and J. Zinn-Justin, "Multi-instantons and exact results. III: Unification of even and odd anharmonic oscillators," Annals Phys. **325**, 1135 (2010).
- [14] U. D. Jentschura and J. Zinn-Justin, "Multi-instantons and exact results. IV: Path integral formalism," Annals Phys. **326**, 2186 (2011).
- [15] G. V. Dunne and M. Ünsal, "Generating Non-perturbative Physics from Perturbation Theory," Phys. Rev. D 89, 041701 (2014) [arXiv:1306.4405 [hep-th]].
- [16] G. Basar, G. V. Dunne and M. Ünsal, "Resurgence theory, ghost-instantons, and analytic continuation of path integrals," JHEP **1310**, 041 (2013) [arXiv:1308.1108 [hep-th]].
- [17] G. V. Dunne and M. Ünsal, "Uniform WKB, Multi-instantons, and Resurgent Trans-Series," Phys. Rev. D 89, 105009 (2014) [arXiv:1401.5202 [hep-th]].
- [18] M. A. Escobar-Ruiz, E. Shuryak and A. V. Turbiner, "Three-loop Correction to the Instanton Density. I. The Quartic Double Well Potential," Phys. Rev. D 92, 025046 (2015) arXiv:1501.03993 [hep-th].
- [19] M. A. Escobar-Ruiz, E. Shuryak and A. V. Turbiner, "Three-loop Correction to the Instanton Density. II. The Sine-Gordon potential," Phys. Rev. D **92**, 025047 (2015) arXiv:1505.05115 [hep-th].
- [20] T. Misumi, M. Nitta and N. Sakai, "Resurgence in sine-Gordon quantum mechanics: Exact agreement between multi-instantons and uniform WKB," JHEP 1509, 157 (2015) [arXiv:1507.00408 [hep-th]].
- [21] A. Behtash, G. V. Dunne, T. Schafer, T. Sulejmanpasic and M. Unsal, "Complexified path integrals, exact saddles and supersymmetry," Phys. Rev. Lett. 116, no. 1, 011601 (2016) [arXiv:1510.00978 [hep-th]].
- [22] A. Behtash, G. V. Dunne, T. Schaefer, T. Sulejmanpasic and M. Unsal, "Toward Picard-Lefschetz Theory of Path Integrals, Complex Saddles and Resurgence," Annals of Mathematical Sciences and Applications Volume 2, No. 1 (2017) [arXiv:1510.03435 [hep-th]].
- [23] I. Gahramanov and K. Tezgin, "A remark on the Dunne-Unsal relation in exact semi-classics," Phys. Rev. D 93, no. 6, 065037 (2016) [arXiv:1512.08466 [hep-th]].
- [24] G. V. Dunne and M. Unsal, "WKB and Resurgence in the Mathieu Equation," pages 249-298, in "Resurgence, Physics and Numbers", F. Fauvet et al (Eds), Edizioni Della Normale (2017) [arXiv:1603.04924 [math-ph]].
- [25] T. Fujimori, S. Kamata, T. Misumi, M. Nitta and N. Sakai, "Nonperturbative contributions from complexified solutions in $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ models," Phys. Rev. D **94**, no. 10, 105002 (2016) [arXiv:1607.04205 [hep-th]].
- [26] T. Sulejmanpasic and M. Unsal, "Aspects of perturbation theory in quantum mechanics: The BenderWu Mathematica package," Comput. Phys. Commun. 228, 273 (2018) [arXiv:1608.08256 [hep-th]].
- [27] G. V. Dunne and M. Unsal, "Deconstructing zero: resurgence, supersymmetry and complex saddles," JHEP **1612** (2016) 002 [arXiv:1609.05770 [hep-th]].
- [28] C. Kozcaz, T. Sulejmanpasic, Y. Tanizaki and M. Unsal, "Cheshire Cat resurgence, Self-resurgence and Quasi-Exact Solvable Systems," arXiv:1609.06198 [hep-th].
- [29] M. Serone, G. Spada and G. Villadoro, "Instantons from Perturbation Theory," Phys. Rev. D 96, no. 2, 021701 (2017) [arXiv:1612.04376 [hep-th]].
- [30] G. Basar, G. V. Dunne and M. Unsal, "Quantum Geometry of Resurgent Perturbative/Nonperturbative Relations," JHEP 1705, 087 (2017) [arXiv:1701.06572 [hep-th]].
- [31] T. Fujimori, S. Kamata, T. Misumi, M. Nitta and N. Sakai, "Exact Resurgent Trans-series and Multi-Bion Contributions to All Orders," Phys. Rev. D 95, no. 10, 105001 (2017) arXiv:1702.00589 [hep-th].
- [32] M. Serone, G. Spada and G. Villadoro, "The Power of Perturbation Theory," JHEP 1705, 056 (2017)

- [arXiv:1702.04148 [hep-th]].
- [33] A. Behtash, "More on Homological Supersymmetric Quantum Mechanics," Phys. Rev. D 97, no. 6, 065002 (2018) [arXiv:1703.00511 [hep-th]].
- [34] O. Costin and G. V. Dunne, "Convergence from Divergence," J. Phys. A 51, no. 4, 04LT01 (2018) [arXiv:1705.09687 [hep-th]].
- [35] T. Fujimori, S. Kamata, T. Misumi, M. Nitta and N. Sakai, "Resurgence Structure to All Orders of Multibions in Deformed SUSY Quantum Mechanics," PTEP 2017, no. 8, 083B02 (2017) [arXiv:1705.10483 [hepth]].
- [36] G. Alvarez and H. J. Silverstone, "A new method to sum divergent power series: educated match," 2017 J. Phys. Commun. 1 025005 [arXiv:1706.00329 [math-ph]].
- [37] A. Behtash, G. V. Dunne, T. Schaefer, T. Sulejmanpasic and M. Unsal, "Critical Points at Infinity, Non-Gaussian Saddles, and Bions," JHEP **1806**, 068 (2018) [arXiv:1803.11533 [hep-th]].
- [38] Y. Hatsuda, "Perturbative/nonperturbative aspects of Bloch electrons in a honeycomb lattice," arXiv:1712.04012 [hep-th].
- [39] J. Ecalle, "Les Fonctions Resurgentes," Vol. I III (Publ. Math. Orsay, 1981).
- [40] F. Pham, "Vanishing homologies and the n variable saddle point method," Proc. Symp. Pure Math 2 (1983), no. 40 319-333.
- [41] M. V. Berry and C. J. Howls, "Hyperasymptotics for integrals with saddles," Proceedings of the Royal Society of London A, Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences 434 (1991), no. 1892 657-675.
- [42] C. J. Howls, "hyperasymptotics for multidimensional integrals, exact remainder terms and the global connection problem," Proc. R. Soc. London, 453 (1997) 2271.
- [43] E. Delabaere and C. J. Howls, "Global asymptotics for multiple integrals with boundaries," Duke Math. J. 112 (04, 2002) 199-264.
- [44] O. Costin, "Asymptotics and Borel Summability," Chapman Hall, 2008.
- [45] D. Sauzin, "Resurgent functions and splitting problems," RIMS Kokyuroku 1493 (31/05/2006) 48-117 (June, 2007) [arXiv:0706.0137].
- [46] D. Sauzin, "Introduction to 1-summability and resurgence," arXiv:1405.0356 [math.DS].
- [47] R. Balian, G. Parisi, and A. Voros, "Discrepancies from asymptotic series and their relation to complex classical trajectories", Phys. Rev. Lett. 41 1141-1144 (1978).
- [48] E. Delabaere, H. Dillinger and F. Pham, "Resurgence de Voros et periodes des courbes hyperelliptiques", Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 43(1993), 163-199.
- [49] B. Candelpergher, J. C. Nosmas and F. Pham, "Approche de la resurgence", Hermann, Paris, 1993.
- [50] T. M. Dunster, D. A. Lutz and R. Schäfke, "Convergent Liouville-Green ex- pansions for second order linear differential equations, with an application to Bessel functions", Proc. Roy. Soc. London, Ser. A, 440(1993), 37-54.
- [51] E. Delabaere and F. Pham, "Resurgent methods in semiclassical asymptotics", Ann. Inst. H. Poincare, 71(1999), 1-94.
- [52] Y. Takei, "An explicit description of the connection formula for the first Painleve equation, Toward the Exact WKB Analysis of Differential Equations", Linear or Non-Linear, Kyoto Univ. Press, 2000, pp. 271-296.
- [53] O. Costin, L. Dupaigne and M. D. Kruskal, "Borel summation of adiabatic invariants", Nonlinearity, 17(2004), 1509-1519.
- [54] Y. Takei, "Sato's conjecture for the Weber equation and transformation theory for Schrödinger equations with a merging pair of turning points", RIMS Kokyuroku Bessatsu, **B10**(2008), 205-224.
- [55] A. Getmanenko, "Resurgent Analysis of the Witten Laplacian in One Dimension", [arXiv:0809.0441].

- [56] T. Aoki, T. Kawai and Y. Takei, "The Bender-Wu analysis and the Voros theory. II", Adv. Stud. Pure Math., Vol. 54, Math. Soc. Japan, Tokyo, 2009, 19-94.
- [57] A. Fruchard and R. Schäfke, "On the parametric resurgence for a certain Schrödinger equation", preprint, 2010.
- [58] A. Getmanenko, "Resurgent analysis of the Witten Laplacian in one dimension II", [arXiv:1004.3110].
- [59] M. Marino, "Open string amplitudes and large order behavior in topological string theory," JHEP 0803, 060 (2008) [hep-th/0612127].
- [60] M. Marino, R. Schiappa and M. Weiss, "Nonperturbative Effects and the Large-Order Behavior of Matrix Models and Topological Strings," Commun. Num. Theor. Phys. 2, 349 (2008) [arXiv:0711.1954 [hep-th]].
- [61] M. Marino, "Nonperturbative effects and nonperturbative definitions in matrix models and topological strings," JHEP 0812, 114 (2008) [arXiv:0805.3033 [hep-th]].
- [62] M. Marino, R. Schiappa and M. Weiss, "Multi-Instantons and Multi-Cuts," J. Math. Phys. 50, 052301 (2009) [arXiv:0809.2619 [hep-th]].
- [63] S. Pasquetti and R. Schiappa, "Borel and Stokes Nonperturbative Phenomena in Topological String Theory and c=1 Matrix Models," Annales Henri Poincare 11, 351 (2010) [arXiv:0907.4082 [hep-th]].
- [64] S. Garoufalidis, A. Its, A. Kapaev and M. Marino, "Asymptotics of the instantons of Painleve I," Int. Math. Res. Not. **2012**, no. 3, 561 (2012) [arXiv:1002.3634 [math.CA]].
- [65] N. Drukker, M. Marino and P. Putrov, "From weak to strong coupling in ABJM theory," Commun. Math. Phys. **306**, 511 (2011) [arXiv:1007.3837 [hep-th]].
- [66] I. Aniceto, R. Schiappa and M. Vonk, "The Resurgence of Instantons in String Theory," Commun. Num. Theor. Phys. 6, 339 (2012) [arXiv:1106.5922 [hep-th]].
- [67] M. Marino, "Lectures on nonperturbative effects in large N gauge theories, matrix models and strings," Fortsch. Phys. 62, 455 (2014) [arXiv:1206.6272 [hep-th]].
- [68] R. Schiappa and R. Vaz, "The Resurgence of Instantons: Multi-Cut Stokes Phases and the Painleve II Equation," Commun. Math. Phys. 330, 655 (2014) [arXiv:1302.5138 [hep-th]].
- [69] Y. Hatsuda, M. Marino, S. Moriyama and K. Okuyama, "Non-perturbative effects and the refined topological string," JHEP 1409, 168 (2014) [arXiv:1306.1734 [hep-th]].
- [70] I. Aniceto and R. Schiappa, "Nonperturbative Ambiguities and the Reality of Resurgent Transseries," Commun. Math. Phys. **335**, no. 1, 183 (2015) [arXiv:1308.1115 [hep-th]].
- [71] R. Couso-Santamaria, J. D. Edelstein, R. Schiappa and M. Vonk, "Resurgent Transseries and the Holomorphic Anomaly," Annales Henri Poincare 17, no. 2, 331 (2016) [arXiv:1308.1695 [hep-th]].
- [72] A. Grassi, M. Marino and S. Zakany, "Resumming the string perturbation series," JHEP **1505**, 038 (2015) [arXiv:1405.4214 [hep-th]].
- [73] R. Couso-Santamaria, J. D. Edelstein, R. Schiappa and M. Vonk, "Resurgent Transseries and the Holomorphic Anomaly: Nonperturbative Closed Strings in Local \mathbb{CP}^2 ," Commun. Math. Phys. **338**, no. 1, 285 (2015) [arXiv:1407.4821 [hep-th]].
- [74] A. Grassi, Y. Hatsuda and M. Marino, "Quantization conditions and functional equations in ABJ(M) theories," J. Phys. A 49, no. 11, 115401 (2016) [arXiv:1410.7658 [hep-th]].
- [75] R. Couso-Santamaria, R. Schiappa and R. Vaz, "Finite N from Resurgent Large N," Annals Phys. **356**, 1 (2015) [arXiv:1501.01007 [hep-th]].
- [76] I. Aniceto, "The Resurgence of the Cusp Anomalous Dimension," J. Phys. A 49, 065403 (2016) [arXiv:1506.03388 [hep-th]].
- [77] D. Dorigoni and Y. Hatsuda, "Resurgence of the Cusp Anomalous Dimension," JHEP **1509**, 138 (2015) [arXiv:1506.03763 [hep-th]].

- [78] Y. Hatsuda and M. Marino, "Exact quantization conditions for the relativistic Toda lattice," JHEP **1605**, 133 (2016) [arXiv:1511.02860 [hep-th]].
- [79] S. Franco, Y. Hatsuda and M. Marino, "Exact quantization conditions for cluster integrable systems," J. Stat. Mech. **1606**, no. 6, 063107 (2016) [arXiv:1512.03061 [hep-th]].
- [80] R. Couso-Santamaria, R. Schiappa and R. Vaz, "On asymptotics and resurgent structures of enumerative Gromov-Witten invariants," Commun. Num. Theor. Phys. 11, 707 (2017) [arXiv:1605.07473 [math.AG]].
- [81] T. Kuroki and F. Sugino, "One-point functions of non-SUSY operators at arbitrary genus in a matrix model for type IIA superstrings," Nucl. Phys. B **919**, 325 (2017) [arXiv:1609.01628 [hep-th]].
- [82] R. Couso-Santamaria, M. Marino and R. Schiappa, "Resurgence Matches Quantization," J. Phys. A 50, no. 14, 145402 (2017) [arXiv:1610.06782 [hep-th]].
- [83] G. Arutyunov, D. Dorigoni and S. Savin, "Resurgence of the dressing phase for $AdS_5 \times S^5$," JHEP **1701**, 055 (2017) [arXiv:1608.03797 [hep-th]].
- [84] I. Aniceto, G. Basar and R. Schiappa, "A Primer on Resurgent Transseries and Their Asymptotics," arXiv:1802.10441 [hep-th].
- [85] I. Aniceto, J. G. Russo and R. Schiappa, "Resurgent Analysis of Localizable Observables in Supersymmetric Gauge Theories," JHEP **1503**, 172 (2015) [arXiv:1410.5834 [hep-th]].
- [86] S. Gukov, "RG Flows and Bifurcations," Nucl. Phys. B 919, 583 (2017) [arXiv:1608.06638 [hep-th]].
- [87] M. Honda, "Borel Summability of Perturbative Series in 4D N=2 and 5D N=1 Supersymmetric Theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. **116**, no. 21, 211601 (2016) [arXiv:1603.06207 [hep-th]].
- [88] M. Honda, "How to resum perturbative series in 3d N=2 Chern-Simons matter theories," Phys. Rev. D 94, no. 2, 025039 (2016) arXiv:1604.08653 [hep-th].
- [89] S. Gukov, D. Pei, P. Putrov and C. Vafa, "BPS spectra and 3-manifold invariants," arXiv:1701.06567 [hep-th].
- [90] M. Honda, "Supersymmetric solutions and Borel singularities for N=2 supersymmetric Chern-Simons theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. **121**, no. 2, 021601 (2018) [arXiv:1710.05010 [hep-th]].
- [91] M. Honda and D. Yokoyama, "Resumming perturbative series in the presence of monopole bubbling effects," arXiv:1711.10799 [hep-th].
- [92] T. Fujimori, M. Honda, S. Kamata, T. Misumi and N. Sakai, "Resurgence and Lefschetz thimble in 3d N=2 supersymmetric Chern-Simons matter theories," arXiv:1805.12137 [hep-th].
- [93] P. Argyres and M. Ünsal, "A semiclassical realization of infrared renormalons," Phys. Rev. Lett. **109**, 121601 (2012) [arXiv:1204.1661 [hep-th]].
- [94] P. C. Argyres and M. Ünsal, "The semiclassical expansion and resurgence in gauge theories: new perturbative, instanton, bion, and renormalon effects," JHEP **1208**, 063 (2012) [arXiv:1206.1890 [hep-th]].
- [95] G. V. Dunne and M. Ünsal, "Resurgence and Trans-series in Quantum Field Theory: The CP(N-1) Model," JHEP 1211, 170 (2012) [arXiv:1210.2423 [hep-th]].
- [96] G. V. Dunne and M. Ünsal, "Continuity and Resurgence: towards a continuum definition of the CP(N-1) model," Phys. Rev. D 87, 025015 (2013) [arXiv:1210.3646 [hep-th]].
- [97] M. Eto, Y. Isozumi, M. Nitta, K. Ohashi and N. Sakai, "Instantons in the Higgs phase," Phys. Rev. D 72, 025011 (2005) [hep-th/0412048].
- [98] M. Eto, T. Fujimori, Y. Isozumi, M. Nitta, K. Ohashi, K. Ohta and N. Sakai, "Non-Abelian vortices on cylinder: Duality between vortices and walls," Phys. Rev. D 73, 085008 (2006) [hep-th/0601181].
- [99] M. Eto, Y. Isozumi, M. Nitta, K. Ohashi and N. Sakai, "Solitons in the Higgs phase: The Moduli matrix approach," J. Phys. A 39, R315 (2006) [hep-th/0602170].
- [100] F. Bruckmann, "Instanton constituents in the O(3) model at finite temperature," Phys. Rev. Lett. 100,

- 051602 (2008) [arXiv:0707.0775 [hep-th]].
- [101] W. Brendel, F. Bruckmann, L. Janssen, A. Wipf and C. Wozar, "Instanton constituents and fermionic zero modes in twisted CP**n models," Phys. Lett. B 676, 116 (2009) [arXiv:0902.2328 [hep-th]].
- [102] F. Bruckmann and S. Lochner, "Complex instantons in sigma models with chemical potential," Phys. Rev. D 98, no. 6, 065005 (2018) [arXiv:1805.11313 [hep-th]].
- [103] G. V. Dunne, M. Shifman and M. Unsal, "Infrared Renormalons versus Operator Product Expansions in Supersymmetric and Related Gauge Theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. 114, no. 19, 191601 (2015) [arXiv:1502.06680 [hep-th]].
- [104] G. V. Dunne and M. Unsal, "What is QFT? Resurgent trans-series, Lefschetz thimbles, and new exact saddles," arXiv:1511.05977 [hep-lat].
- [105] G. V. Dunne and M. Unsal, "New Methods in QFT and QCD: From Large-N Orbifold Equivalence to Bions and Resurgence," arXiv:1601.03414 [hep-th].
- [106] M. Yamazaki and K. Yonekura, "From 4d Yang-Mills to 2d \mathbb{CP}^{N-1} model: IR problem and confinement at weak coupling," JHEP **1707**, 088 (2017) [arXiv:1704.05852 [hep-th]].
- [107] J. Evslin and B. Zhang, "The Compactified Principal Chiral Model's Mass Gap," arXiv:1809.10973 [hep-th].
- [108] A. Cherman, D. Dorigoni, G. V. Dunne and M. Ünsal, "Resurgence in QFT: Unitons, Fractons and Renormalons in the Principal Chiral Model," Phys. Rev. Lett. 112, 021601 (2014) [arXiv:1308.0127 [hep-th]].
- [109] A. Cherman, D. Dorigoni and M. Unsal, "Decoding perturbation theory using resurgence: Stokes phenomena, new saddle points and Lefschetz thimbles," JHEP **1510**, 056 (2015). [arXiv:1403.1277 [hep-th]].
- [110] T. Misumi, M. Nitta and N. Sakai, "Neutral bions in the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model," JHEP **1406**, 164 (2014) [arXiv:1404.7225 [hep-th]].
- [111] T. Misumi, M. Nitta and N. Sakai, "Classifying bions in Grassmann sigma models and non-Abelian gauge theories by D-branes," PTEP **2015**, 033B02 (2015) [arXiv:1409.3444 [hep-th]].
- [112] T. Misumi, M. Nitta and N. Sakai, "Neutral bions in the $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ model for resurgence," J. Phys. Conf. Ser. **597**, no. 1, 012060 (2015). [arXiv:1412.0861 [hep-th]].
- [113] M. Nitta, 'Fractional instantons and bions in the O(N) model with twisted boundary conditions," JHEP **1503**, 108 (2015) [arXiv:1412.7681 [hep-th]].
- [114] M. Nitta, "Fractional instantons and bions in the principal chiral model on $\mathbb{R}^2 \times S^1$ with twisted boundary conditions," JHEP **1508**, 063 (2015) [arXiv:1503.06336 [hep-th]].
- [115] A. Behtash, T. Sulejmanpasic, T. Schafer and M. Unsal, "Hidden topological angles and Lefschetz thimbles," Phys. Rev. Lett. 115, no. 4, 041601 (2015) [arXiv:1502.06624 [hep-th]].
- [116] G. V. Dunne and M. Unsal, "Resurgence and Dynamics of O(N) and Grassmannian Sigma Models," JHEP **1509**, 199 (2015) [arXiv:1505.07803 [hep-th]].
- [117] P. V. Buividovich, G. V. Dunne and S. N. Valgushev, "Complex Path Integrals and Saddles in Two-Dimensional Gauge Theory," Phys. Rev. Lett. 116, no. 13, 132001 (2016) [arXiv:1512.09021 [hep-th]].
- [118] T. Misumi, M. Nitta and N. Sakai, "Non-BPS exact solutions and their relation to bions in $\mathbb{C}P^{N-1}$ models," JHEP **1605**, 057 (2016) [arXiv:1604.00839 [hep-th]].
- [119] S. Demulder, D. Dorigoni and D. C. Thompson, "Resurgence in η -deformed Principal Chiral Models," JHEP **1607**, 088 (2016) [arXiv:1604.07851 [hep-th]].
- [120] T. Sulejmanpasic, "Global symmetries, volume independence and continuity," Phys. Rev. Lett. 118, no. 1, 011601 (2017) [arXiv:1610.04009 [hep-th]].
- [121] D. Dorigoni and P. Glass, "The grin of Cheshire cat resurgence from supersymmetric localization," SciPost Phys. 4, 012 (2018) [arXiv:1711.04802 [hep-th]].
- [122] K. Okuyama and K. Sakai, "Resurgence analysis of 2D Yang-Mills theory on a torus," arXiv:1806.00189

- [hep-th].
- [123] A. M. Polyakov and A. A. Belavin, "Metastable States of Two-Dimensional Isotropic Ferromagnets," JETP Lett. 22, 245 (1975) [Pisma Zh. Eksp. Teor. Fiz. 22, 503 (1975)].
- [124] M. Ünsal, "Abelian duality, confinement, and chiral symmetry breaking in QCD(adj)," Phys. Rev. Lett. 100, 032005 (2008) [arXiv:0708.1772 [hep-th]].
- [125] M. Ünsal, "Magnetic bion condensation: A New mechanism of confinement and mass gap in four dimensions," Phys. Rev. D **80**, 065001 (2009) [arXiv:0709.3269 [hep-th]].
- [126] M. Shifman and M. Ünsal, "QCD-like Theories on R(3) x S(1): A Smooth Journey from Small to Large r(S(1)) with Double-Trace Deformations," Phys. Rev. D 78, 065004 (2008) [arXiv:0802.1232 [hep-th]].
- [127] E. Poppitz and M. Ünsal, "Conformality or confinement: (IR)relevance of topological excitations," JHEP **0909**, 050 (2009) [arXiv:0906.5156 [hep-th]].
- [128] M. M. Anber and E. Poppitz, "Microscopic Structure of Magnetic Bions," JHEP 1106, 136 (2011) [arXiv:1105.0940 [hep-th]].
- [129] E. Poppitz, T. Schaefer and M. Ünsal, "Continuity, Deconfinement, and (Super) Yang-Mills Theory," JHEP 1210, 115 (2012) [arXiv:1205.0290 [hep-th]].
- [130] T. Misumi and T. Kanazawa, "Adjoint QCD on $\mathbb{R}^3 \times S^1$ with twisted fermionic boundary conditions," JHEP **1406**, 181 (2014) [arXiv:1405.3113 [hep-ph]].
- [131] H. Aoyama and H. Kikuchi, "A New valley method for instanton deformation," Nucl. Phys. B **369**, 219 (1992).
- [132] H. Aoyama and S. Wada, "Bounce in valley: Study of the extended structures from thick wall to thin wall vacuum bubbles," Phys. Lett. B **349**, 279 (1995) [hep-th/9408156].
- [133] H. Aoyama, T. Harano, M. Sato and S. Wada, "Valley instanton versus constrained instanton," Nucl. Phys. B 466, 127 (1996) [hep-th/9512064].
- [134] H. Aoyama, H. Kikuchi, I. Okouchi, M. Sato and S. Wada, "Valleys in quantum mechanics," Phys. Lett. B 424, 93 (1998) [quant-ph/9710064].
- [135] H. Aoyama, H. Kikuchi, I. Okouchi, M. Sato and S. Wada, "Valley views: Instantons, large order behaviors, and supersymmetry," Nucl. Phys. B 553, 644 (1999) [hep-th/9808034].
- [136] L. Alvarez-Gaume, D. Z. Freedman and S. Mukhi, "The Background Field Method and the Ultraviolet Structure of the Supersymmetric Nonlinear Sigma Model," Annals Phys. 134, 85 (1981). doi:10.1016/0003-4916(81)90006-3
- [137] K. Higashijima and M. Nitta, "Kahler normal coordinate expansion in supersymmetric theories," Prog. Theor. Phys. **105**, 243 (2001) [hep-th/0006027].
- [138] K. Higashijima, E. Itou and M. Nitta, "Normal coordinates in Kahler manifolds and the background field method," Prog. Theor. Phys. 108, 185 (2002) [hep-th/0203081].
- [139] E. Witten, "Analytic Continuation Of Chern-Simons Theory," AMS/IP Stud. Adv. Math. 50, 347 (2011) [arXiv:1001.2933 [hep-th]].
- [140] M. Cristoforetti, F. Di Renzo, A. Mukherjee and L. Scorzato, "Monte Carlo simulations on the Lefschetz thimble: Taming the sign problem," Phys. Rev. D 88, no. 5, 051501 (2013) [arXiv:1303.7204 [hep-lat]].
- [141] H. Fujii, D. Honda, M. Kato, Y. Kikukawa, S. Komatsu and T. Sano, "Hybrid Monte Carlo on Lefschetz thimbles A study of the residual sign problem," JHEP **1310**, 147 (2013) [arXiv:1309.4371 [hep-lat]].
- [142] Y. Tanizaki, "Lefschetz-thimble techniques for path integral of zero-dimensional O(n) sigma models," Phys. Rev. D **91**, no. 3, 036002 (2015) [arXiv:1412.1891 [hep-th]].
- [143] Y. Tanizaki and T. Koike, "Real-time Feynman path integral with Picard-Lefschetz theory and its applications to quantum tunneling," Annals Phys. **351**, 250 (2014) [arXiv:1406.2386 [math-ph]].

- [144] T. Kanazawa and Y. Tanizaki, "Structure of Lefschetz thimbles in simple fermionic systems," JHEP 1503, 044 (2015) [arXiv:1412.2802 [hep-th]].
- [145] Y. Tanizaki, H. Nishimura and K. Kashiwa, "Evading the sign problem in the mean-field approximation through Lefschetz-thimble path integral," Phys. Rev. D **91**, no. 10, 101701 (2015) [arXiv:1504.02979 [hep-th]].
- [146] F. Di Renzo and G. Eruzzi, "Thimble regularization at work: from toy models to chiral random matrix theories," Phys. Rev. D **92**, no. 8, 085030 (2015) [arXiv:1507.03858 [hep-lat]].
- [147] K. Fukushima and Y. Tanizaki, "Hamilton dynamics for Lefschetz-thimble integration akin to the complex Langevin method," PTEP **2015**, no. 11, 111A01 (2015) [arXiv:1507.07351 [hep-th]].
- [148] Y. Tanizaki, Y. Hidaka and T. Hayata, "Lefschetz-thimble analysis of the sign problem in one-site fermion model," New J. Phys. 18, no. 3, 033002 (2016) [arXiv:1509.07146 [hep-th]].
- [149] H. Fujii, S. Kamata and Y. Kikukawa, "Lefschetz thimble structure in one-dimensional lattice Thirring model at finite density," JHEP **1511**, 078 (2015) Erratum: [JHEP **1602**, 036 (2016)] [arXiv:1509.08176 [hep-lat]].
- [150] A. Alexandru, G. Basar, P. F. Bedaque, S. Vartak and N. C. Warrington, "Monte Carlo Study of Real Time Dynamics on the Lattice," Phys. Rev. Lett. 117, no. 8, 081602 (2016) [arXiv:1605.08040 [hep-lat]].
- [151] Y. Tanizaki and M. Tachibana, "Multi-flavor massless QED₂ at finite densities via Lefschetz thimbles," JHEP **1702**, 081 (2017) [arXiv:1612.06529 [hep-th]].